

Independent Office of Evaluation

Republic of Albania

Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Mountain Areas

PROJECT PERFORMANCE ASSESSMENT





Independent Office of Evaluation

Republic of Albania

Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Mountain Areas

Project Performance Assessment

Photos of activities supported by the Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Mountain Areas

Front cover: View over eastern Albanian mountain area and herding community.

Back cover: Bee keeper in Puka region who benefitted from a matching grant from the programme to purchase more bee hives (left); Dairy processor in Girokaster region who took a matching grant from the programme to build a cold room and a cooling tank. Through production increase he can now process sheep and goat milk from 50 farmers instead of 8 farmers (right).

©IFAD/Pradeep Itty

This report is a product of staff of the Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD and the findings and conclusions expressed herein do not necessarily reflect the views of IFAD Member States or the representatives to its Executive Board. The designations employed and the presentation of material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of IFAD concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. The designations "developed" and "developing" countries are intended for statistical convenience and do not necessarily express a judgement about the stage reached by a particular country or area in the development process.

All rights reserved.

©2015 by the International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD)

Preface

The Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD (IOE) undertook a project performance assessment of the Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Mountain Areas of Albania, which was effective from 2007 to 2013. IFAD has been active in Albania since 1993, with a total of five projects and a total investment of US\$51.5 million, all targeting the poorer mountainous areas and thereby showing clear focus and continuity.

The programme's goal was to increase incomes through three objectives: additional resource mobilization in and for the mountain areas; accelerated economic growth and poverty reduction; and strengthened abilities of local institutions. The project was able to identify relevant value chains and key constraints to enhancing incomes. Experiences in community empowerment and institutional development were also promising at local level.

However, the project barely met expectations as the matching grants and lending sub-programmes were not targeting poor households and there was little evidence of replication. At national level, an effective mountain area development agency has not emerged, nor has a sustainable rural lending institution serving small rural farmers or entrepreneurs. The project design failed to take into account critical issues and recommendations raised during a former evaluation by IOE and IFAD design reviews. A lack of an appropriate monitoring and evaluation system and the absence of a midterm review disabled corrective measures.

This project performance assessment was led by Pradeep Itty, Senior Evaluation Officer, who was supported by Michael Maklin, consultant for agriculture and agriculture services, and Valbona Ylli, consultant for agriculture and gender. Peer reviewers from IOE were Ashwani Muthoo, Deputy Director, and Fumiko Nakai, Evaluation Officer. Laure Vidaud, Evaluation Assistant, provided administrative support.

IOE is grateful to IFAD's Near East, North Africa and Europe Division, the Government of the Republic of Albania, and in-country stakeholders and partners for the inputs and support provided to the mission. I hope the results generated will be of use to help improve other IFAD operations and development activities in the rural mountain areas of Albania.

Oscar A. Garcia

Director

Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD

Farmers from Bukmire benefitted from a matching grant of the Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Mountain Areas to drip irrigate selected plots, leading to diversification and increase in income through the production and marketing of grapes, vegetables and sage.

©IFAD/Pradeep Itty



Contents

Acro	nyms	ii
Мар	of the programme area	iii
Exec	utive summary	iv
IFAD	Management's response	vii
I.	Objectives, methodology and process	1
II.	The project	3
	A. The project context B. Project implementation	3 5
III.	Review of findings	7
	A. Project performanceB. Rural poverty impactC. Other performance criteriaD. Performance of partnersE. Overall project achievement	7 11 14 17 20
IV.	Conclusions and recommendations	21
	A. Conclusions B. Recommendations	21 22
Anne	exes	
IV. V. VI. VII.	Rating comparison Basic programme data Terms of reference Methodological note on project performance assessments Definition of the evaluation criteria used by IOE List of key persons met Bibliography SDRMA updated logical framework	24 25 26 31 35 36 37 38

Acronyms

FAF-DC First Albanian Finance Development Company

FORA mountain area forum of major stakeholders from public and private sector

IFAD International Fund for Agricultural Development

IOE Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD

IRR Internal Rate of Return
M&E monitoring and evaluation

MADA Mountain Areas Development Agency
MADP Mountain Areas Development Programme

MAFF Mountain Areas Finance Fund MMP Mountain to Markets Programme

NEN Near East, North Africa and Europe Division (IFAD)

PCR project completion report

PCRV project completion report validation PPA project performance assessment

SDRMA Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Mountain Areas

SME small and medium enterprise SIP strategic investment programme TRC Technical Review Committee

Map of the programme area

Republic of Albania

Sustainable Development in Rural Mountain Areas Programme - SDRMA

Project Performance Assessment



The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this map do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of IFAD concerning the delimitation of the frontiers or boundaries, or the authorities thereof. IFAD Map compiled by IFAD | 20-10-2014

Executive summary

- 1. **Background.** Albania is a middle-income country that has made enormous strides in establishing a credible, multi-party democracy and market economy over the last two decades, following a long period of totalitarian government and pervasive state control. Emigration and urbanization brought a structural shift away from agriculture and towards industry and services. However, despite this shift, agriculture remains one of the largest and most important sectors in Albania; it is the main source of employment and income for half the population and represents around 20 per cent of gross domestic product. Albania's agricultural sector faces a number of fundamental challenges including small farm size and land fragmentation, poor infrastructure, market limitations, limited access to credit and grants, inadequate rural institutions and emigration of the workforce, particularly young people.
- 2. The Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Mountain Areas (SDRMA) covered 21 mountainous districts with a population of about 1.7 million (about half the total national population), including a large majority of the rural poor. The goal of the programme was to increase household incomes in Albania's mountain areas with the target group which included underemployed and unemployed rural men and women, small- and medium-sized farm holders and rural entrepreneurs. Project objectives were to achieve: (a) additional resource mobilization in and for the mountain areas; (b) accelerated economic growth and poverty reduction; and (c) strengthened abilities of local institutions and organizations to influence and support private- and public-sector investment. These objectives were to be attained primarily through support in order to: (a) position the Mountain Areas Development Agency (MADA) - in terms of staffing, levels of competence, functions, institutional linkages and financial arrangements – to act as a European Union (EU)-style regional development agency; and b) support the conversion of the Mountain Areas Finance Fund (MAFF) into a rural commercial bank.
- 3. The programme comprised four components, three to be realized through MADA, regional development, private-sector development, field implementation and testing of investment approaches, and a fourth to be realized by supporting MAFF to transform itself and expand into a fully licensed rural commercial bank.
- 4. Actual project costs amounted to US\$23.35 million, 96.3 per cent of the original appraisal cost estimates. At completion, a loan from the International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD) funded 32.6 per cent, a loan from the OPEC Fund for International Development funded 16.9 per cent, a loan from the Council of Europe Development Bank funded 28.2 per cent, and the Government of Albania and its beneficiaries funded 22.3 per cent of total costs. Ninety-seven per cent of the US\$7.6 million IFAD loan was disbursed.
- 5. SDRMA was approved by IFAD's Executive Board in December 2005, and implemented over six years from February 2007 to March 2013. IFAD has provided support to mountainous areas since 1993, through a total of five projects with a total IFAD investment of US\$51.5 million.
- 6. While this project performance assessment (PPA) assessed overall project performance, special attention was given to issues of: poverty targeting; gender empowerment; effectiveness; and institutional sustainability.
- 7. **Assessment summary.** SDRMA was to improve household incomes through two main vehicles: (1) a MADA-administered grant programme; and (2) increased lending through MAFF which was renamed First Albanian Finance Development Company (FAF-DC). MADA was able to identify relevant value chains to enhance incomes, employment and entrepreneurship in the mountain areas and was also successful in identifying certain key constraints to the development of these value chains. As a result, 165 matching grants were provided, of which 124 were small

and valued between US\$2,500 – US\$10,000 and 41 focused on small and medium enterprises (SMEs) valued up to US\$15,000 each. Poverty criteria were not applied in allocating grants, and most poor people and women were effectively excluded because of a mandatory financial contribution of between 30-40 per cent. The expectation that investments through these loans or grants would be widely emulated and trickle down, leading to significant adoption and replication by non-beneficiaries and increased investments in mountain areas, has not materialized.

- 8. MAFF, which transformed to FAF-DC in the course of implementation, provided 8,770 loans, 76 per cent of which were for less than US\$5,000. The majority were extended without using poverty criteria in selection. It has been estimated that significant incremental employment occurred through creation of some 28,000 full-and part-time jobs, although the poverty status of new employees was not assessed. Overall, the matching grant and lending sub-components have not been poverty-focussed, and there has been little evidence of replication. The PPA concludes that SDRMA has not been effective in targeting the poor or in meeting poverty-reduction expectations.
- 9. SDRMA sought to promote women's empowerment through a comprehensive training and capacity-building programme with female participation reaching 40 per cent, while just 22 per cent of SDRMA grant beneficiaries and 19 per cent of FAF-DC borrowers were women. A key programme indicator of gender empowerment was achieving more equal women's representation in governance. However, this has not been met; only two of the eleven directors of the MADA executive board were women, and representation on commune councils and mountain area forum of major stakeholders from public and private sector (FORA) remained very limited, with gender issues and women's concerns rarely considered. In reality, women have remained underrepresented in the maledominated environment typical of mountain areas. SDRMA was unable to make significant progress in overcoming local customs and gender prejudice.
- 10. Institutional reforms and strengthening at both national and community levels were fundamental objectives of SDRMA critical to achievement of the project goal. At the national level, MADA was expected to become the lead agency for mountain area development, positioned within government to influence policy and budgetary allocations. But after 14 years of IFAD and MADA involvement, it is of concern that an effective mountain area development agency has not emerged and that MADA essentially remains a Project Implementation Unit. On completion of IFAD funding by the end 2014 under a SDRMA sister project, and without an alternative external funding source, MADA'S future role is still under discussion and its existence is uncertain. This situation is exacerbated by current debt ceiling limits which constrain future government borrowing and put into question the future borrowing relationship with IFAD.
- 11. Furthermore, MAFF has not been transformed into a sustainable commercial bank providing credit to rural areas as was envisaged. MAFF is surviving as a non-banking financial institution, although its long-term sustainability is unsure and sources of growth are compromised by its inability to mobilize savings or deposits. Critically, it has not evolved into the effective rural/agricultural lending institution serving the small rural household as expected, as it now focuses on rural SMEs.
- 12. At the community level, however, MADA has established well-grounded strategies for improved participatory planning and governance at local government and commune levels. Experiences in community empowerment and institutional development showed promise through the establishment of FORA and especially participative commune Local Action Plans (LAPs), which, if retained, have the potential to be further strengthened and transformed into Local Action Groups under the EU accession process.

- 13. The sustainability of institutional developments at local levels is difficult to assess given the highly variable efficacy and organizational competencies at both FORA and commune levels. The long-term sustainability of FORA is uncertain, because without external support, they are becoming progressively moribund and less influential. Furthermore, how they would fit into the proposed territorial reforms to be introduced in 2015 is uncertain. Similarly, the sustainability of the LAP methodology and process facilitated by SDRMA is uncertain; however, given their obvious utility and similar endeavours by other agencies (e.g. the United Nations Development Programme), the more progressive communes and future larger municipalities will hopefully retain the LAP tool as part of their mainstream planning and management exercises.
- 14. Overall project achievements barely met expectations, and the PPA assesses overall achievement as being moderately satisfactory (4). Apart from being overly complex, the design failed to fully account for critical issues and recommendations raised during IFAD preparation reviews and a former project evaluation. As a result, the design was deficient in that delivery instruments did not prove to be appropriate tools with which to actually reach the intended target audience of poor people and women. This was exacerbated by a lack of appropriate monitoring and evaluation and the absence of a midterm review which prevented corrective measures from being identified in the course of implementation. Accordingly, critical issues were not remedied by MADA, the Programme Steering Committee or IFAD supervision throughout implementation.
- 15. **Recommendations**. Some of the key recommendations for IFAD and the Government to consider include the following:
 - In light of past failures to establish effective national institutions to formulate and manage mountain area programmes and to provide effective rural banking services, new options have to be researched and considered by the Government, in the context of institutional experiences in recent years and in view of the EU pre-accession preparations. Those SDRMA experiences which are positive should be capitalized upon. Mountain areas financing options are urgently needed to target poor farmers or operators with entrepreneurial potential.
 - The market orientation, value chain analyses and funding of critical constraints for producers and SMEs are approaches which should be scaled up in a simplified form, as there are further potential benefits for the mountain areas population. This, however, requires a differentiated approach in terms of targeting for gender equality and funding according to the poverty level of the direct beneficiaries, as the poorer population would require grants with minimal contribution requirements, whereas much better-off beneficiaries could assume loans. Implementation of such a differentiated approach needs to be carefully considered based on experiences elsewhere, as this is not straightforward. Also, this approach should be developed in the context of EU accession preparation, as there might be valuable instruments available for this purpose.
 - The participatory planning process at local levels (LAPs), which SDRMA successfully implemented, should be further used in the context of the new territorial division of Albania which will be put in place in 2015. The participatory planning should be enhanced to specifically give women an equal voice in prioritizing needs and making decisions. The local economic infrastructure prioritized through LAPs should be further rehabilitated and enhanced through public funding, but with the need to: account for poverty and gender impact in selecting infrastructure to be funded; and address and ensure the issue of maintenance before funding is granted.

Management's response¹

- 1. The Management notes that the project performance assessment (PPA) was undertaken in line with the terms of reference for the assessment, as agreed at the outset of the evaluation process. Management welcomes the PPA, which provides useful insights and analysis that helps understand achievements and challenges, from an independent perspective, of the Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Mountain Areas (SDRMA), in Albania.
- 2. In particular, the Management endorses the PPA's rating of moderately satisfactory (4) for overall SDRMA achievements, and concurs with the main findings contained in the PPA report. The Management is committed to carefully reviewing the PPA findings, and to internalise the main lessons, as and where appropriate, to enhance further the performance of IFAD operations in general. In this regard, the Management also appreciates the efforts by the Near East, North Africa and Europe Division (NEN) in engaging in an exhaustive review of the findings of the PPA prior to the document's finalization.
- 3. Since IFAD is likely to discontinue providing loans for further investment projects in Albania given the country has not confirmed its interest to borrow from IFAD under the next lending cycle (2016-2018) the findings of the PPA are not immediately applicable in Albania, also because the last ongoing project in Albania just reached completion. However, Management will stress to the Government of Albania the findings and recommendations from the PPA, so they may be considered in similar operations funded by the Government or other development partners in the country. In particular, the following recommendations would deserve attention in the future:
 - It will be critical to build more effective partnerships with the communes, so as
 to facilitate monitoring and evaluation (M&E) and allow for consolidation and
 linkages between and across development programmes' activities. The IFAD
 experience in Albania has demonstrated that the commitment of the communes
 goes beyond meeting the required financial contribution to infrastructure and
 civil works, and that they should be more capacitated to monitor development
 programmes/activities.
 - About targeting in the value chain approach, in the context of the EU preaccession process and to ensure that the poorest productive households are effectively taken into account in development programmes, it will be critical to condition the support to intermediaries/processors to measurable and monitored indirect benefits (especially in terms of employment generation) on the primary target groups (grass roots producers).
 - Capitalization on the Mountain Area Development Agency (MADA)'s experience
 will be important for the formulation and the implementation of mountain area
 programmes. In December 2014, MADA and the Ministry for Agriculture, Rural
 Development and Water Administration jointly held a workshop on rural
 development in the mountainous areas, also attended by development partners,
 and showcasing MADA's achievements. The Minister for Agriculture
 acknowledged MADA's expertise and role as a vehicle for rural development, and
 confirmed that the Government would further invest in MADA. This commitment
 should be honoured.
 - Finally, the preparation of quality impact survey and completion report for the recently completed Mountain to Markets Programme (MMP) will provide updated information on the socio-economic context in the mountain area. This

¹ The final Management response was sent from the Programme Management Department to the Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD on 7 May 2015.

vii

information will be helpful to the Government and its development partners in designing new development programs in the northern part of Albania.

- 4. **Two recommendations of the PPA were specifically addressed to IFAD**: the first one related to the importance of social targeting versus geographical targeting, and the second one related to the early establishment of an effective and efficient M&E system.
 - Management agrees that social targeting, especially in upper middle-income countries, and not only in Albania, will be given a higher attention in NEN operations to make sure that IFAD support has a pro-poor focus.
 - With regard to the recommendation on M&E, Management notes that M&E is a
 challenge in many recipient countries and not just in Albania. Management thus
 agrees that stronger efforts are needed to ensure that working M&E systems are
 established early in the project cycle. Management believes that including a plan
 to establish such systems whenever they do not exist as part of the project
 design document could help achieve this result. Given the scarcity of resources,
 however, borrowers often need project funds to execute such plans, and
 therefore establishing this as a condition for disbursement may not be conducive
 to the desired outcome.

Republic of Albania Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Mountain Areas Project Performance Assessment

I. Objectives, methodology and process

- 1. **Background.** The Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD (IOE) undertakes two forms of project evaluations: project completion report validations (PCRVs) and project performance assessments (PPAs). PCRVs consist of a desk review of project completion reports (PCRs) and other supporting documents. PPAs, involving country visits, are undertaken on a number of selected projects for which PCRVs have been conducted. In the above context, the Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Mountain Areas (SDRMA) in Albania was selected for a PPA because it was scaling up IFAD's experience in Albania to cover all the mountain areas of the country, and the lack of data reported in the PCR called for complementary information.
- 2. **Objectives and focus.** The main objectives of the PPA are to: (1) provide an independent assessment of the overall results of the programme; and (2) generate lessons and recommendations for the design and implementation of ongoing and future operations within the country. This PPA focused on selected key issues that emerged in the PCRV: targeting, gender, effectiveness and institutional sustainability.
- 3. **Methodology.** The PPA follows IFAD's Evaluation Policy, Evaluation Manual and Guidelines for PCRV/PPA. It adopts a set of evaluation criteria (annex IV) and a sixpoint rating system (annex I, footnote a). In the process of preparing the PCRV, a desk review of available documents was undertaken. These included key project-related documents, as well as relevant government strategies, IFAD policies and other reports. During the PPA mission's field work, primary data were collected to validate documented information and to allow for an independent assessment of project performance. As is normally the case with PPAs, given time and resource constraints, no quantitative survey was undertaken. Key data collection methods included project field visits, individual interviews and group discussions with key stakeholders in project sites, Tirana and Rome.
- 4. **Process.** In June 2014, a desk review was undertaken by IOE to prepare terms of reference (annex III) which provide the approach and focus for the PPA. Prior to the PPA mission, which was undertaken in September 2014, the draft terms of reference was shared with the responsible country programme manager in IFAD's Near East, North Africa and Europe Division (NEN), and the Ministry of Agriculture, Rural Development and Water Administration in Albania. Meetings were held in Tirana on 10-11 and 18 September 2014 with the implementing agencies -Mountain Areas Development Agency (MADA) and First Albanian Finance Development Company (FAF-DC), - the Ministry for Agriculture, Rural Development and Water Administration, the Ministry of Finance and major development partners. From 12 to 17 September 2014, field visits were undertaken to seven project districts (Puke, Mirdite, Librazhd, Pogradec, Permet and Girokaster), accompanied by the Director and five staff members of MADA in the north and three MADA staff members in the east and the south. In the districts, the team had discussions with women and men farmers, beneficiaries and non-beneficiaries of SDRMA grants and loans, men and women produce collectors and processors, village, commune and district authorities and staff of implementing and associated agencies.

- 5. At the end of the mission, a meeting was organized for the PPA team to share its preliminary findings with the two implementing agencies (MADA and FAF-DC) and the IFAD country programme manager (by videoconference). The Ministry for Agriculture, Rural Development and Water Administration and the Ministry of Finance were invited but were not able to attend. All development partners met were also invited, and one of them participated. A draft presentation on preliminary findings was shared with MADA and the IFAD country programme manager prior to the wrap-up meeting. The draft PPA report was vetted by the IOE internal peer review process for quality assurance, and subsequently shared with respective IFAD operations staff and the Government for comments before being finalized and published.
- 6. **Monitoring and evaluation**. The two implementing institutions, FAF-DC and MADA, were each responsible for the monitoring and evaluation (M&E) of their respective programme components. Under the FAF-DC component, an M&E system was established, efforts were made to validate internal performance and informative impact assessment reports were produced. The sample group was, however, rather small (104 clients in the treatment group and 52 in the control group), and the control group was somewhat older and less educated.
- 7. Although an M&E specialist was recruited by MADA as planned in the Appraisal Report, many points were not appropriately followed up or implemented through a quarterly reporting system. Though project inputs and some outputs have been monitored, there has been no quantified monitoring of project impact or outcomes indicators as set in the logframe or under the IFAD Results and Impact Management System (e.g. reduction of people living on less than US\$2/day, reduction in child malnutrition and increase in household asset ownership) and as required under the Loan Agreement. A baseline survey tracking the Results and Impact Management System indicators was originally planned, but the survey undertaken in 2008 contains little data on the logframe indicators. The report entitled Baseline' is, in fact, erroneous as it is rather a description of the situation in the mountain areas and it was undertaken years after the project started. Furthermore, as reported in the PCR, subsequent impact assessments are not comparable with baseline study findings.
- 8. No midterm review (MTR) was conducted in the third year as planned in the Loan Agreement. This should have assessed programme progress against established objectives, identified constraints and made remedial recommendations. The President's Report³ also states that the MTR mission would specifically assess progress made in achieving critical institutional objectives of the programme, namely: (1) Mountain Areas Finance Fund (MAFF) transformation; and (2) the anticipated shift in functional emphasis of MADA. The MTR should also have examined the impact on beneficiaries as measured by indicators used in the baseline survey. Given the implementation issues facing SDRMA, an MTR would have been indispensable; however the reasons for not conducting an MTR have not been documented.
- 9. **Limitations of the PPA**. As with other PPAs, the information collected during the short country visit cannot palliate for the lack of quantitative data which should have been collected during the project's lifetime. The PPA complements reports and assessment by using information collected during the mission and triangulated to either support or not support the results reported by the project.

¹ IFAD, Republic of Albania, Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Areas, Appraisal Report, March 2007.

² Loan Agreement (SDRMA) between the Republic of Albania and IFAD, 20 June 2006.

³ IFAD, Report and Recommendation of the President, Republic of Albania for the Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Mountain Areas, 13 December 2005.

II. The project

A. The project context

- 10. **Country background.**⁴ Albania is a middle-income country that has made enormous strides in establishing a credible, multiparty democracy and market economy over the last two decades. Before the global financial crisis, Albania was one of the fastest-growing economies in Europe, accompanied by rapid reductions in poverty. However, after 2008, average growth halved and macroeconomic imbalances emerged in the public and external sectors. Between 2002 and 2008, poverty in the country fell by half (to about 12.4 per cent), but in 2012 it increased again to 14.3 per cent. Unemployment increased from 12.5 per cent in 2008 to 16.9 per cent in 2013, with youth unemployment reaching 26.9 per cent.
- Albania's labour market has undergone dramatic shifts over the last decade, 11. contributing to productivity growth. Formal non-agricultural employment in the private sector more than doubled between 1999 and 2013, fuelled largely by foreign investment. Albania has a substantial informal and unreported sector. Emigration and urbanization brought a structural shift away from agriculture and towards industry and service, allowing the economy to begin producing a variety of services ranging from banking to telecommunications and tourism. Despite this shift, agriculture remains one of the largest and most important sectors in Albania. Agriculture is a main source of employment and income, especially in the country's rural areas. It represents around 20 per cent of gross domestic product and about half of total employment. Albania's agricultural sector continues to face a number of challenges, however, including small farm size and land fragmentation (average land ownership per family is 1.26 ha, typically fragmented in smaller units), poor infrastructure, market limitations, limited access to credit and grants, inadequate rural institutions and migration of the young workforce from mountainous regions.
- 12. **IFAD's longstanding support to mountainous areas.** IFAD has been active in Albania since 1993, with a total of five projects (four closed, one ongoing until the end of 2014) with a total IFAD investment of US\$51.5 million. Prior to SDRMA, IFAD's country programme had supported three successive investments in poorer, mountainous areas of Albania: a) the Northeastern Districts Rural Development Project; b) the Small-scale Irrigation Rehabilitation Project, and c) the Mountain Areas Development Programme (MADP). According to the President's Report for SDRMA, 5 the two first projects experienced difficulties in terms of limited fiscal controls and human resources available to the public institutions charged with project oversight. Lessons from both projects indicated that a longer-term perspective was necessary to build capacity in public institutions and civil society than had been anticipated in project designs.
- 13. The third project, MADP, was designed to continue, strengthen and expand the activities of the two first projects in poorer mountain areas. Its organization and management aimed to transform IFAD's support from an area-based project approach to a longer-term programmatic approach based on a synergistic portfolio of investments. MADP established MADA as a facility for programming, planning and fund management in mountain areas and MAFF to provide credit in the mountainous areas on a sustainable basis. Both were set up as specialized, autonomous institutions. IOE project evaluation reported that the effectiveness, efficiency and sustainability of the project were moderately unsatisfactory and that the single largest achievement of MADP is arguably the establishment of the two core institutions of MADA and MAFF.

⁴ World Bank. http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/albania/overview

⁵ IFAD, President's Report (for Dec. 2005 EB), 2005.

- 14. Building upon previous IFAD-supported projects, notably MADP, SDRMA was approved by IFAD's Executive Board in December 2005, effective from 14 February 2007 to March 2013 and implemented by MADA and MAFF.
- 15. The ongoing portfolio comprises the Mountain to Markets Programme (MMP), which is cofinanced with the Government of Albania and project beneficiaries⁶ and implemented by MADA. It was started in 2009 and will complete in December 2014, and is concentrated in the four poorest northern districts with a design very similar to that of SDRMA.
- 16. **Project objectives**. The goal of SDRMA is to increase household incomes in Albania's mountain areas, particularly among the poorer rural population. The overall objective is to achieve: (1) additional resource mobilization in and for the mountain areas; (2) accelerated economic growth and poverty reduction; and (3) strengthened abilities of local institutions and organizations to influence and support private- and public-sector investment. This overall objective is to be attained primarily through support to: (a) position MADA in terms of staffing, levels of competence, functions, institutional linkages and financial arrangements to act as an EU-style regional development agency; and (b) support the conversion of MAFF into a rural commercial bank. The logframe (annex VIII) provides the indicators for this goal and objective.
- 17. **Project area and target group.** The project area was composed of 21 districts; in 11 of them, more than 80 per cent of the area is classed as mountainous, and in ten of them, 50-80 per cent of the area is mountainous. The project area population is about 1.7 million about half the national population and includes a majority of the rural poor. The ultimate target group for SDRMA is underemployed and unemployed rural men and women, small- and medium-sized farm holders and rural entrepreneurs.
- 18. **Project components**. The project comprised four components, three which were realized through MADA: (1) regional programme development; (2) private-sector development; and (3) field implementation and testing of investment approaches. The fourth sub-component was to transform and expand MAFF into a fully licensed rural commercial bank.
- 19. **Programme management**. The implementation arrangements for SDRMA entrusted: overall day-to-day management responsibility (technical and financial coordination and supervision) to MADA, with a core headquarters staff and area network offices; rural finance services to MAFF, which subsequently evolved into FAF-DC; and coordination responsibilities (overall management of MADA) to a Board of Directors under the chairmanship of the Minister of Agriculture, Food and Consumer Protection.
- 20. Project costs. Actual programme costs amounted to US\$23.35 million, which was 96.3 per cent of the original cost estimate of US\$24.25 million. At project completion, 32.6 per cent of total costs (US\$7.62 million) had been financed by IFAD loan proceeds; 16.9 per cent (US\$3.952 million) by the OPEC Fund for International Development; 28.2 per cent (US\$6.58 million) by the Council of Europe Development Bank; 8.7 per cent (US\$2.03 million) by the Government and 13.6 per cent (US\$3.17 million) by beneficiaries. The IFAD loan was 97.2 per cent disbursed. The proportional distribution of total costs by component was as follows: regional project and private-sector development together 2 per cent; field implementation 42 per cent; MADA management 11 per cent; and MAFF operations and transformation 46 per cent.

-

⁶ IFAD, SDRMA Project Completion Report. Main report and appendices, 2013.

B. Project implementation

- 21. **Approach.**⁷ SDRMA's planned approach was characterized by: (1) a focus on reducing poverty while fostering sustainable, commercial and viable rural activities in a market economy context; (2) comprehensive beneficiary participation in investment planning and implementation to assure relevance, intelligibility, practicability and affordability; (3) a holistic (i.e. regional) orientation to enable identification of strategic investment opportunities and thus assure effective and efficient use of limited resources; (4) bundling a comprehensive range of technical and financial measures to realize identified strategic investments on the ground; (5) promotion of capacity and competitiveness among providers of mountain area development goods and services to improve outreach and reduce costs; and (6) strengthening key institutions to mediate the approach.
- 22. Investment opportunities identified through regional planning techniques and strategic investment programmes (SIPs) were formulated with the private sector and ranked according to their potential to transfer knowledge, skills, technology and assets to poorer people and to enhance the capacity for employment generation among poor and rural women, while assuring that these opportunities were economically viable and sustainable. These investment opportunities were further refined to optimize the potential for being taken up by private-sector agents.
- 23. **Implementation results.** The table below provides a summary of the main activities and outputs reported in the PCR. The logframe and the verifiable indicators are provided in annex VII, although not all of them relate to the indicators as defined in the President's Report logframe. No impact measurements have been established that correspond to verifiable indicators of the project goal.

Table 1

Outputs reported against the logical framework^a

Narrative summary	Reported achievements
Goal	
Income of households in mountain area communes increased	
Purpose/objective	
Sustainable regional development programme implemented for the mountain areas accelerated poverty-reducing economic growth	 In at least ten of the 21 mountain areas (48 per cent), FORA developed partnerships with local and regional institutions and are involved in the direct implementation of projects for sustainable economic development Non-performing loan portfolio amounted to 17.8 per cent, with 17.1 per cent from the small and medium enterprise loan portfolio and 32.9 per cent from the individuals' loan portfolio. Forty-four small-scale economic investments (12 rural roads, 1 bridge, 10 small irrigation, 1 water supply and 20 water points) have been implemented and functioning for more than two years Each FAF-DC loan created 1.72 new full-time jobs Brucellosis control resulted in: a) increased livestock production and reduced reproduction losses; and b) a reduced number of persons hospitalized, from 395 in 2010 (before vaccination) to about 100 in 2011 (after vaccination)

^a This logframe narrative differs from that found in the President's Report of 2005. This updated version was first provided in the Supervision Mission Report dated January 2009 and has remained as such until the end of the project. The PPA found no document explaining why the logframe was revised.

^b Defined as repayment plus 90 days overdue.

⁷ IFAD, SDRMA Project Completion Report. Main report and appendices, 2013.

Table 1 (continued) Outputs reported against the logical framework

Narrative summary	Reported achievements
Outputs	
MADA operated as a regional development agency, capacitating local governments and civil society (including the private sector) to plan development	 MADA became a member of the European Association of Development Agencies and EUROMONTANA 21 mountain areas FORA established with an 653 aggregate membership of 653
and to prioritize and implement	One mountain areas national FORA established (and functioning)
investments	 37 commune Local Action Plans (LAPs)/Strategic Development Plans developed
	 17 strategic investment programmes (SIPs) developed in eight value chains
	 167 commune and local government staff trained in planning and drafting development strategies and plans
	 79 MADA promotional activities reached 1,618 individuals/businesses
Communes and municipalities strengthened in local and national	 37 commune LAPs/Strategic Development Plans established by MADA 40 micro-development projects implemented
planning process	 167 commune and local government staff trained in planning and drafting development strategies and plans
	 17 SIPs developed and implemented in eight value chains
3. Civil society (including the private	 37 commune (LAPs/Strategic Development Plans) established
sector) engaged in local and national	 40 micro-development projects implemented
planning processes	 17 SIPs developed and implemented in eight value chains
4. Management and technical skills of mountain area private sector enhanced	 3 119 stakeholders improved capacities and acquired technical skills through 102 workshops conducted by MADA
	 1 618 individuals/businesses participated in 79 MADA promotional activities
	 681 owners and business employees (40.8 per cent women) trained in 39 capacity-building courses
	 124 mini-grants and 41 technology innovation grants disbursed in the context of 17 SIPs (26 per cent and 12 per cent to women, respectively);
	 5 625 households had their 306 622 small ruminants vaccinated in four districts
Small-scale economic infrastructure investment for business and local	 10 irrigation schemes, covering 820 ha of land and benefiting 6 242 farmers
economic development implemented	 One water supply scheme, providing drinking water to 680 persons
	 20 water points, benefiting 10 022 farmers
	12 rural roads, benefiting 11 343 persons
	One bridge, benefiting 770 inhabitants
6. MAFF converted into fully licensed	27 branches covering more than 1 300 villages
rural bank focused in mountain areas	 8 775 loans totaling US\$53.05 million (average loan size US\$6 046) of which 18.6 per cent were to women. Some 90 per cent of all loans were signed by both husband and wife
	 Type of investment: 47.1 per cent in value were in agriculture/livestock, 34 per cent in agricultural marketing, 6.9 per cent in processing and 12.1 per cent in non-agricultural activities. Financed enterprises have been instrumental in increasing on-farm and off-farm production and in absorbing primary produce from agriculture for processing and marketing

Key points

- SDRMA is the fourth in a series of five IFAD loans with a total investment of US\$51.5 million (the fifth is closing in December 2014). All of these loans were located in mountain districts and shared an overall goal of reducing rural poverty.
- SDRMA's objective was to achieve: (1) additional resource mobilization in and for the mountain areas; (2) accelerated economic growth and poverty reduction; and (3) strengthened abilities of local institutions and organizations.
- The project was implemented through MADA and FAF-DC, which have been supported and financed by IFAD and cofinancers for several years.
- Total project costs reached US\$23.35 million, while 97 per cent of the US\$7.6 million IFAD loan was disbursed.
- Several activities and outputs were reported, but no baseline is really available, because almost no targets were set for outputs and no outcome indicators were quantified in relation to the objective and goal. The level of achievement is therefore hard to assess.

III. Review of findings

A. Project performance

Relevance

- 24. Determining a project's relevance includes assessing its objectives, design and underlying assumptions.
- 25. **Relevance of goal and objectives.** SDRMA's goal and objectives to increase household incomes in the mountainous areas, particularly among the poorer rural population were fully in line with the Government's National Strategy for Socio-Economic Development which was in force at the time of project preparation. This emphasized the promotion of employment opportunities and empowerment of the poor through their greater involvement in the political process. SDRMA's goal is synonymous with that of IFAD's COSOP (country strategic opportunities programme) (2005) and is highly relevant to the needs of the poor in Albania. By maintaining IFAD's focus on the mountainous areas, SDRMA continued to target areas where poverty was most prevalent.
- 26. **Relevance of design**. The key indicator for achievement of SDRMA's goal is a reduction in the percentage of rural poor, which is highly relevant. The target group as defined under SDRMA, which includes underemployed rural men and women, small- and medium-sized farm holders and entrepreneurs, is broad and not specifically focused on the poor, as called for by the second part of SDRMA's goal and objectives. The target group definition assumes trickle-down effects, which would have impact on the poor. This is not coherent with the Appraisal Report (March 2007), prepared well after the President's Report (December 2005). The former states: "Under 'trickle down', as the name makes clear, the spread of investment benefits to poorer people was regarded as ancillary, incidental and of subordinate consideration. By contrast, what SDRMA proposes is the proactive identification and selection of investments with the greatest potential to generate economic growth and benefit those most affected by poverty, the process being based upon and measured by objectively verifiable indicators."
- 27. SDRMA has suffered from this inconsistency and lack of clarity. As a result, criteria to target the poor or women were neither applied in the selection of individuals to benefit from grants nor in the process to prioritize the selection of infrastructural interventions. Similarly, neither specific poverty nor gender criteria were applied in the selection of borrowers under the FAF-DC lending programme. In fact, targeting would have been feasible since Albania has a system of social support to the

poorest which is used by other organizations (e.g. Oxfam Italy) as a first screening to target poor people. Geographical focus on the mountain areas is good but not sufficient for effective targeting. The PPA clearly witnessed non-poor people, and even some very well-off, being direct beneficiaries of SDRMA, while the effects on the poor have not been captured by the project.

Overall relevance is rated as moderately unsatisfactory (i.e. a 3) because of the inconsistent project design and lack of pro-poor (re)orientation.

Effectiveness

- 28. Effectiveness covers the extent to which a project's overall objectives have been achieved.
- 29. Regional development programme. Twenty-one FORAs have been established in the project area, each comprising local public and private individuals, organizations and institutions aiming to identify local needs, constraints and potential. Furthermore, FORA aimed to support the establishment of public/private partnerships at the local level and beyond, and to become influential in local and national policies. They covered 187 communes and had 653 total members. However, their quality and effectiveness was highly variable, and impact analyses determined that just ten of the 21 were functioning reasonably effectively. In some cases, they have become inactive. A national FORA was established in 2009 with the seven most active FORAs, with a view to create a strong institution at the national level to further strengthen local FORAs, influence policy and promote the transformation of FORA into Local Action Groups. 9 This is still in process, but the Government has not yet promulgated a legal framework for the establishment of Local Action Groups. To foster regional linkages, MADA became a member of the European Association of Development Agencies and EUROMONTANA, a multisectoral association of agencies working on mountain area development in Europe, and facilitated professional growth through training courses, studies and exchange of experiences.
- Through MADA, SDRMA facilitated the development of 37 LAPs prepared with active 30. local participation, MADA constructively supported the process by providing training and capacity-building for local people and methodological guidelines for LAP preparation. These guidelines were also provided to 100 interested communes, but it is not known how many of these were subsequently successful in developing their own LAPs. To sustain relevance, there is clearly a need to constantly update LAPs, but with few exceptions, there is little evidence that this is occurring.
- **Private-sector development.** Seventeen SIPs in eight different value chains (e.g. medicinal and aromatic plants, chestnuts, wine) provided a more detailed description of priorities identified under LAPs and highlighted investment opportunities. However, in the absence of M&E information, it is difficult to assess the achievements of SIPs in promoting private/public partnership and new investment. The SIP process appeared to be cumbersome, and the value chain approach could have been more systematic. MADA also conducted visits/exchange of experiences and business promotional activities for local business people and employees, reaching a total of 2,300 individuals, of whom 1,340 were women.
- Field implementation and testing of investments approach. SDRMA provided 165 matching grants, of which 124 were small grants valued from US\$2,500 -10,000 with a farmer contribution of 40 per cent (e.g. beehives, drip irrigation for vineyards); and 41 grants focused more on small and medium enterprises (SMEs) valued up to US\$15,000 each, with a beneficiary contribution of 30 per cent (e.g.

Opportunities Paper. Logical Framework.

TomiTreska, Tom Preku: Supporting the Development of LEADER-LIKE (FORA) in Mountain Areas of Albania, October 2012.

⁸ IFAD Executive Board – Eighty-Fourth Session Rome, 18-20 April 2005: Republic of Albania, Country Strategic

jam and preserves production, drying of medicinal plants). Of the 165 grant recipients, 37 (or 22 per cent) were women. Grants are issued on the basis of MADA assessment criteria and through open competition; however, most poor people and women were effectively excluded because of the requirement for a mandatory 30-40 per cent financial contribution.

- 33. **Small-scale economic infrastructure.** Aiming to create a suitable environment for business development in the mountain areas, SDRMA supported 44 infrastructure projects covering rural roads, domestic water supply, livestock water points and small-scale irrigation. These projects have had a positive impact on business enterprises, family farms and entire village communities, and 7,000 households have benefitted. From the site visits, it is noted that the quality of construction works is good, and maintenance is not yet an issue. Overall, this component has contributed to: improved agricultural production and access to markets; improved movement of people, livestock and goods; increased livestock numbers and stocking densities around new watering points; improved potable water supplies; and better overall social conditions for communities.
- 34. **Brucellosis control.** The project has contributed to the national brucellosis programme by ear tagging and vaccinating about 320,000 small ruminants owned by some 5,600 households. Without concurrent large ruminant vaccination, follow-up vaccination of replacement stock and national vaccination coverage to mitigate cross-infection, eradication did not take place. It is reported that cases of human brucellosis infection reduced from 395 to 100 per year from 2010 to 2011 in the vaccination area. Though M&E did not provide data on incremental small ruminant production, government statistical year books for the Korca region indicate that between 2008 and 2011, sheep populations increased substantially by 34 per cent, but average lactation milk yields reduced by some 3 per cent. Brucellosis control may well have increased lambing percentage. ¹⁰
- MAFF/FAF-DC transformation and expansion. The originally envisaged 35. transformation of MAFF proved to be unfeasible as early as 2007. 11 This followed a government decision based on the fact that commercial banks were increasingly available throughout the country. FAF-DC has remained a non-banking financial institution, unable to mobilize savings or deposits. It is fully owned by the state and has a commercial orientation with a mandate to service the poor. Currently with 27 branches (out of 40 planned), it covers more than 1,300 villages. It has provided 8,770 loans, 76 per cent of which have been for less than US\$5,000. However, in recent years individual lending has markedly decreased, and currently 95 per cent of loans service SMEs. FAF-DC has, however, not reached poor people directly as its terms of credit and interest rates are prohibitive for them. Interest rates in 2013/14 amounted to 17.5 per cent for loans up to five years and up to 21 per cent for loans of more than seven years duration, even though the inflation rate in the region was 2 per cent. It is thought that FAF-DC may have reached poor people through employment creation, as each loan is reported to have generated 1.7 full-time and 1.3 part-time jobs equivalent, leading to some 28,000 additional jobs overall. However, the poverty status of incremental employees was not established. As there has been no reporting on the indirect effects through possible backward linkages to benefit the poor, the impact of FAF-DC lending in terms of poverty alleviation remains hypothetical. The foreseen changes for FAF-DC did not take place.
- 36. To assess the project's effectiveness, the above-reported achievements should be viewed in relation to numerical targets set in the project logframe. However, the logframe¹² provides no target values to be met, and the various supervision reports

¹² Also see annex VIII.

-

¹⁰ Ministry of Agriculture Yearbooks for the Korca Region 2008 and 2011.

¹¹ IFAD, SDRMA Supervision and Implementation Support Mission, January 2008.

- and the PCR do not use the logframe indicators to measure progress or achievements. There is a lack of evidence for key indicators such as: the reduction in percentage of rural poor living on less than US\$2/day; an increased employment percentage (vulnerable groups in particular); and the lack of multiplier effects due to SDRMA. Further, the numbers of direct-grant beneficiaries is rather limited.
- 37. In view of the project objectives, there is: (1) no evidence of additional resource mobilization in and for the mountain areas (e.g. FORAs have no source of financing); (2) unclear evidence of accelerated economic growth and poverty reduction due to SDRMA; and (3) some indication of strengthened abilities of local institutions to influence and support private and public-sector investment. Furthermore, institutional changes for MADA and FAF-DC have not been achieved. Based on all these elements, the project effectiveness is rated as moderately unsatisfactory (i.e. a 3).

Efficiency

- 38. Efficiency measures how economically resources are converted into results.
- **Program implementation.** The SDRMA loan became effective 14 months after IFAD Board approval, marginally more than the global average of 12.3 months. There were four changes to the loan agreement, and a one-year extension of the closing date was required to disburse all the funds and carry out all the activities. Implementation was, therefore, not very efficient in these areas. Fiduciary management - including accounts and audit, procurement and disbursement have been fully satisfactory and efficiently managed. MADA operations and management costs of US\$2.483 million represented 19.5 per cent of total MADA expenditures, with salaries alone accounting for 10 per cent of the total. Such levels are exceptionally high and raise issues of operational efficiency. Comparison of ex post investment finances show great variations: US\$1.18 million were provided as grants to 165 direct beneficiaries, US\$5.16 million financed small-scale economic infrastructure for 29,000 direct beneficiaries and SDRMA invested US\$10.641 million in FAF-DC which provided US\$53.05 million in loans to 8,775 beneficiaries, leading to an estimated 15,000 new full-time jobs. To put these into perspective, SDRMA's predecessor project (MADP evaluated by IOE) used US\$23.14 million to benefit 56,488 households or 231,600 people (ex post) and, according to its Appraisal Report, the ongoing IFAD Mountains to Market Programme is foreseen to invest US\$17.94 million to reach 55,000 people. Although comparisons are very difficult, SDRMA does not seem to be particularly efficient in terms of overall costs in relation to the total number of direct beneficiaries.
- 40. **Small-scale economic infrastructure**. The construction programme was efficiently completed on schedule with good quality output. Previous missions' detailed analyses indicated civil works were completed in compliance with the government's Technical Manual for Construction Works and Unit Prices, and construction costs were in line with market rates. The selection of works was less efficient in terms of reaching the poor because selection criteria did not include a poverty indicator.¹³
- 41. **Matching grant process**. The process for arriving at area-specific matching grant priorities through SIPs and value chain analysis appeared overly complex, and it seemed to offer little value-added to priorities established under commune LAPs and to existing knowledge on dominant regional/district agricultural enterprises. Efficiency could have been higher with a more straightforward process.

¹³ Selection criteria were weighted as follows: internal rate of return = 70 per cent; number of beneficiaries = 15 per cent; and community cash contribution = 15 per cent.

- 42. **Brucellosis vaccination and ear-tagging programme**. The SDRMA programme was restricted to the Korca region comprising four districts. It covered 320,000 small ruminants at a cost of US\$1.06 per head. The programme as designed appears to have been conducted at a reasonable cost, but since the campaign was not sustainable because of the partial coverage, the overall efficiency is questionable.
- 43. **FAF-DC.** FAF-DC is managed efficiently within its commercial remit. Due to poor design it was unrealistic to expect that a commercially managed credit institution could offer terms of credit directly accessible to households and the rural poor in particular.
- 44. Internal rate of return (IRR). Based on analysis over 15 years, an IRR of 19 per cent was estimated at appraisal, and sensitivity analyses estimated that a two-year delay in the benefit stream would reduce the IRR to 11 per cent. Assumed benefits included significant increases in livestock numbers and milk production and in agricultural and fruit production coupled with improved irrigation and access to markets. It was assumed that a main driver to growth would be through a transformed MAFF that would reach 20,000 savers, receive deposits of US\$22 million and have 5-10,000 private shareholders and a portfolio of 10,000 business borrowers. None of these assumptions were realized. In the absence of data on incremental production benefits, neither MADA nor the PCR have been able to calculate a revised IRR. However, given restricted replication of the 165 matching grant technologies and significantly reduced lending operations, it would seem unlikely that the assumed benefit stream and IRR were reached.
- 45. Overall SDRMA efficiency has been mixed and is rated a 4, moderately satisfactory.

B. Rural poverty impact

- 46. Household income and assets. Information on household benefits and social and capital empowerment have been derived from impact assessments commissioned by MADA in 2011 and 2012¹⁴ and FAF-DC in 2012 and 2013. The MADA assessment provides little concrete impact data because there was no comparison with a pre-project baseline and the small sample size of 52¹⁵ was restricted to direct matching grant beneficiaries - not the wider population. There was no counterfactual case. Among this restricted beneficiary group, over 90 per cent reported increased business volume and improved incomes, and 52 per cent subsequently improved housing conditions; 21 per cent increased child education; and 24 per cent increased business-related assets. Unfortunately, incremental household income was not assessed. Twenty-five per cent of matching grant beneficiaries reported increased employment of male family members, 14 per cent reported increased employment of female family members and 47 per cent increased employment of seasonal labour, especially in viticulture and horticulture. However, overall employment creation has not been quantified.
- 47. FAF-DC impact assessments were of better quality. They compared perceptions of a treatment group of two-year clients and ex-clients with a control group of pipeline or new project clients with a random sample size of 156 (i.e. 104 treatment, 52 control). Eighty-two per cent of both treatment and control groups were male, and 44 per cent of loans were for agricultural and livestock enterprises. Poverty assessment of respondents indicated that only 5 per cent of the treatment group were poor or very poor, whereas 63 per cent of the control group were poor. Methodologically, the assessment has certain issues which lack rigour (e.g. the control and treatment group are not similar), and caution must be exercised in quoting these findings. Analysis of household incomes indicated that between 31-47 per cent of the treatment group believed that they had increased incomes

¹⁵ Fifty two of a total of 165 matching grant beneficiaries.

_

¹⁴ Impact assessment SDRMA and MMP by Albanian Centre for Economic Research.

compared with 9 per cent of the control group. FAF-DC lending had no impact on the percentage of children attending school, but 24 per cent of the treatment group had acquired additional household assets compared with 3 per cent of the control group. Overall assessment data indicate that FAF-DC loan recipients were neither poor nor short of food and relatively well-off. The FAF-DC impact assessment calculated that 1.72 full-time jobs and 1.34 part-time jobs were generated through each loan, but the poverty status of the additional employees was not established.

- 48. Given the lack of clear evidence of increased income and assets by poor households, this criterion was rated moderately satisfactory (4).
- 49. **Human and social capital empowerment**. A comprehensive human and social empowerment programme was undertaken through: training 3,100 local stakeholders in technical skills at 102 workshops; training 167 local government staff in strategic planning; and training 2,300 entrepreneurs and employees in promotional and capacity-building activities. Knowledge transfers through these activities have enhanced human capacities, confidence and skills within the programme area. The establishment of 21 FORAS which brought together the public and private sectors to catalyse demand-driven district-level planning and the preparation of 37 commune LAPs, backed with appropriate training, served to foster and empower community leaders to prepare well-grounded and prioritized local development strategies.
- 50. Given the broad coverage and scope of capacity-development activities, it is inevitable that there has been positive impact on human empowerment and confidence, but assessment studies have not captured the change. The FAF-DC impact assessment commendably attempted to capture changes under seven empowerment indicators (e.g. self-esteem, amount spent on education, confidence in the future), but in all cases there were no significant differences between FAF-DC clients and the control group, indicating that the lending programme had little or no influence on social empowerment. Communes appear to have played a positive and encouraging role in sensitizing and mobilizing local populations. Given the mixed outcomes and anecdotal evidence, human and social capital empowerment is rated as moderately satisfactory (4).
- 51. Food security and agriculture productivity. Despite an impact survey sample restricted to MADA grant recipients and an absence of data on incremental agriculture/livestock production, revenue and income, the impact assessment still concluded that there has been an increase in agricultural and livestock production and productivity (e.g. vineyards and wine, fruit trees, vegetables, fodder, livestock) attributable to SDRMA because of investments in new technologies, processing, equipment and machinery, irrigation, processing and cold stores. The rigour of this analysis is uncertain, and while a degree of increased productivity and improved household food security is to be expected, incremental productivity and the extent of adoption and replication from grant recipients to others has not been quantified. Furthermore, there is no indication of the extent to which assumed increases in production are attributable to SDRMA support rather than to non-SDRMA activities in the area. 16 From the PPA's field visits, it appears that irrigation financed by SDRMA has increased agricultural production and productivity and that the rural roads have contributed to improved marketing with effects on productivity.

As some improvement in agricultural productivity and food security has resulted, this is rated as moderately satisfactory (4).

_

¹⁶ For instance, there is no clear indication about the extent to which the increase of production capacity in fruit agroprocessing in Puka is due to support provided through the Swiss Development Cooperation project, and to what extent it is due to support provided by SDRMA.

52. **Natural resources, environment and climate change.** While SDRMA has had no immediate negative environmental impacts, future overgrazing/erosion arising from increased stocking densities around water points may occur unless communes establish and enforce carrying capacity limits. Wild aromatic plant gathering in mountainous regions is providing improved household incomes for the poor, but this is currently unregulated and poses risks of overexploitation. Five participatory environment management plans in five communes raised people's awareness of the importance of natural resource and environmental protection and contributed to building the capacity of smallholders in responsible natural resource management. Furthermore, the promotion of diversified livelihood options should make beneficiaries more resilient to future challenges of climate change. The small-scale infrastructural developments will facilitate improved resource use and conservation and, by improving efficiency of market access, will reduce produce deterioration and wastage.

The rating for this criterion is moderately satisfactory (4).

- **Institutions and policies.** Institutional reform and strengthening at both national and community levels were fundamental objectives of SDRMA, critical to achieving the project goal to increase rural household incomes in mountainous areas. A broad-based programme - including numerous studies, trainings, promotional activities and the development of regional linkages - were undertaken with a view to establish national and local institutions structured to address pro-poor and demand-driven developmental priorities in mountain environments. At the national level, MADA was expected to become the lead agency for mountain area development, positioned within government to influence mountain area policies and budgetary allocations. Through its years of experience, MADA would establish well-grounded strategies to improve participatory local planning and governance at the commune level. Despite significant investment in studies, policy research and establishment of linkages with European bodies EUROMONTANA and the European Association of Development Agencies, MADA has remained essentially a project implementation unit and has not reported on results or progress to influence or even inform national policy on mountain area economic development or on increased and proportional allocations from the national budget. MADA is, however, the only institution that has such longstanding experience in the mountain areas. It has knowledge of the development challenges faced by the people of these areas, and they know of MADA.
- 54. At the community level, MADA has fostered institutional development through the establishment of 21 district-level FORA, one national-level forum and 37 commune-level LAPs. Overall, these have had a positive impact in strengthening local institutions through forging alliances between local government and private-sector interests at the regional level and in identifying multisectoral development priorities. However, since the completion of SDRMA and without an alternative source of external funding, their activity levels and utility has diminished. While there is anecdotal evidence of beneficial impact in terms of communal and individual empowerment, this has not been captured in impact assessments.
- 55. The second major planned institutional reform involved transforming MAFF into a fully licensed commercial bank providing full financial services to stimulate sustainable economic growth in rural mountain communities. It was intended that by project completion, the bank would operate 40 branches in rural areas and have 20,000 savers with deposits of US\$22 million, 10,000 rural business borrowers with a portfolio of US\$40 million and 5-10,000 private client shareholders. The anticipated transformation of MAFF did not materialize, and since the current FAF-DC is only registered as a non-banking financial institution, it is unable to mobilize savings and deposits. Therefore, the original objectives have not been achieved.

- 56. Under its constrained situation, FAF-DC operates 27 branches covering 1,300 villages with a current portfolio of US\$18 million, primarily for SMEs. FAF-DC has significantly reduced small-scale individual lending because of high administrative costs and a high percentage of non-performing loans. (At December 2012, 18 per cent of SME loans and 33 per cent of individual loans were more than 90 days overdue). FAF-DC business operations appear to be commercially well-managed; however its impulsions to be profitable result in credit being inaccessible to the poor, risk-averse farm householder. High interest rates, strict collateral requirements, self-financing of at least 30 per cent of the proposed business cost and complex application requirements have proved to be beyond the reach of most small-scale farmers. Overall, institutional objectives at national and regional levels have not been met, while those at the community level have met with partial, if transitory, success. This criterion is rated as moderately unsatisfactory (3).
- 57. **Overall rating for rural poverty impact**. Although direct beneficiaries of SDRMA (MADA and FAF-DC) have benefitted as described above, the number of direct beneficiaries reached by MADA is limited, and overall there is little evidence of poverty reduction attributable to SDRMA. This is especially regrettable as overall poverty in Albania actually decreased between 2002 and 2012. Furthermore, the project appraisal proposed that SDRMA proactively identify those investments with the greatest potential to generate economic growth that benefit those most affected by poverty. There are, however, indications of positive effects, and the overall results are therefore mixed. The rating for poverty impact is thus moderately satisfactory (4).

C. Other performance criteria Sustainability

- 58. **Institutional sustainability**. After the completion of IFAD funding under MMP and without an alternative external funding source, the future existence and role of MADA is uncertain. Because MADA has not become a recognized national and regional agency influentially positioned within the Government, its future is uncertain and under discussion. This situation is exacerbated by current debt ceiling limits which constrain future government borrowing and put in question the future borrowing relationship with IFAD. MADA sustainability is thus not assured, and an exit strategy was not in place at the time of the PPA mission. After the completion of SDRMA, in conjunction with the MMP project, IFAD has been actively trying to help MADA position itself. Although this comes very late, at the very end of MMP, these efforts are laudable.
- Although FAF-DC failed to meet its project objectives, it is surviving as a non-59. banking financial institution; however, its long-term future and sources of growth are compromised by its inability to mobilize savings or deposits. It has been thrown a lifeline through a recent agreement with the Islamic Development Fund for a US\$5 million loan. Attempts to sell FAF-DC to private investors have so far failed; nevertheless, FAF-DC might continue in its current format for the medium term. The 2011 supervision report tried to push for FAF-DC to be able to receive deposits, as it reports that "it was also agreed that FAF-DC Executive Management continues to lobby the Government and the Bank of Albania to allow FAF-DC to accept deposits from its clients to be used to finance its lending programme. This would offset the reduction of available funds as repayment of IFAD loans progresses and build long-term financial sustainability". Critically, FAF-DC has not evolved into the effective rural/agricultural lending institution serving small rural households as was expected. Mountain area farmers thus remain deprived of access to capital, a very serious constraint to further mountain area development.
- 60. The PPA agrees with the 2012 supervision report, which stated that "until MADA has been merged with the Paying Agency, its institutionalization is rated

- moderately unsatisfactory, and FAF-DC is also rated moderately unsatisfactory until privatized".
- 61. The sustainability of institutional developments at local levels is more difficult to assess given the highly variable efficacy and organizational competencies at both FORA and communes. The long-term sustainability of FORA is uncertain, for without external support they are becoming progressively moribund and less influential. Furthermore, how they would fit into the proposed radical territorial reforms to be introduced in 2015 is unknown. Similarly the sustainability of the LAP methodology and process facilitated by SDRMA is uncertain, but given their obvious utility and similar endeavours by other agencies such as the United Nations Development Programme, the more progressive communes and future larger municipalities will hopefully retain the LAP tool as part of their mainstream planning and management exercises.
- 62. **Knowledge management/empowerment**. Over 5,000 individuals benefitted from SDRMA training, promotional workshops and study tour activities. It can reasonably be argued that improved knowledge and skills have been absorbed and will be at least partly sustained by individual beneficiaries.
- 63. **Benefit stream sustainability**. Project benefits were largely derived through SDRMA matching grants, loans and improved small-scale economic infrastructure, including irrigation, roads and livestock watering points. The beneficiary enterprises visited were successful and progressively expanding their businesses. Furthermore, demand for products (e.g. milk and wild herbs) was expanding, benefitting suppliers and farmer households. Although the overall benefit stream has not been quantified, it is reasonable to assume that the incremental benefit stream, including increased incomes and household assets, will be sustained and are likely to grow for the direct beneficiaries.
- 64. **Infrastructure maintenance.** Most completed project roads, irrigation rehabilitation and water point works are relatively new, and maintenance is not an immediate issue. However, arrangements for future management and funding of maintenance are not systematically established. In no cases were beneficiary user groups or associations operational. Infrastructure maintenance is normally a function of commune councils; however their modest maintenance budgets funded by state provisions are not sufficient to cover all public service needs. As only a few communes raise additional funds from users, the sustainability of road and irrigation works is likely to become an issue in three or four years, and the Government needs to take responsibility in this regard.¹⁷ If communes ring fenced grazing, fee revenues for water point maintenance funds would be adequate.¹⁸
- 65. **Water-use efficiency.** This has been improved through scheme rehabilitation, but distribution systems from canal to field and within field are very poor and inefficient. There is much scope to improve water-use efficiency, but as long as there is no water charge there is little incentive for irrigators to improve their onfarm systems.
- 66. **Brucellosis vaccination.** According to the 2012 supervision report, "the impact assessment report assumed that the drop in people hospitalized for Brucellosis could be attributed to the eradication of Brucellosis." This assumption was not correct as Brucellosis was not eradicated and the effects are not sustainable.

¹⁷ In the Balloban Commune, total annual maintenance funds amounted to US\$500-US\$1,000 from the state budget and US\$500 from grazing fees. There was also an annual provision of US\$3,500 for emergency repairs for all sectors. ¹⁸ For example, in one case in Gjirokaster, annual collections from graziers using three water points amounted to US\$7,500.

67. Overall assessment of sustainability is moderately unsatisfactory (3), primarily because neither of the core national institutions has reached sustainable planned outcomes.

Innovation and scaling up

- 68. **Innovation**. SDRMA introduced to Albania a certain number of approaches which have been practised elsewhere. Albania has been changing rapidly after several decades of a closed centrally managed authoritarian regime, mainly because of its proximity to the EU countries and to a large number of migrants and projects operating in Albania. SDRMA has contributed to this process especially through innovations in: investment prioritization and selection by farmers and citizens (through their application for grants and loans); more participatory processes in local planning (LAPs); a more rigorous analysis of value chains and of their potential and constraints (SIPs); and market and private-sector orientation (SIPs and FORAs).
- 69. **Scaling up**. Compared with its predecessor project, SDRMA has widened its scope to cover all the mountainous districts of the country, using much the same approach as earlier. The PPA, however, questions the effectiveness of this approach, for while SDRMA has been spreading its support through grants and loans over a larger area than before, farmer-to-farmer replication has remained very limited. Furthermore, Government funding and services required to scale up SDRMA are not available or effective (e.g. although limited agricultural extension staff are available, they lack transportation and remain in district centres performing administrative tasks).
- 70. The PCR reports that MADA claimed that every on-farm investment supported by SDRMA resulted in about eight adoptions/replications by neighbouring farmers, and that LAPs have catalysed significant additional donor financing for the rehabilitation of small-scale rural economic infrastructure. The PPA has not witnessed such developments: poorer farmers were not benefitting directly from SDRMA; they were unable to increase production or adopt better technologies due to lack of access to finance; and there were few signs of additional significant donor financing. SDRMA's approach has brought some innovation in Albania, but has not led to the expected scaling up and therefore is rated as moderately satisfactory (4).

Gender equality and women's empowerment

- 71. According to the President's Report, SDRMA was supposed to take into account gender with respect to: (1) socio-economic data collection, processing and analysis for the mountain areas; (2) equal gender opportunities for representation on the MADA executive board; (3) equal access as savers, borrowers and clients/shareholders of FAF-DC; (4) equal participation in SIPs and forums at local and national levels; (5) consideration of women's needs and concerns and their recognition in policy and decision-making at the regional level; and (6) inclusion of relevant gender-disaggregated data through project M&E.
- 72. In the absence of a rigorous baseline and subsequent M&E, reliable impact assessment of disaggregated gender socio-economic analysis is not available, and quantifiable measures of SDRMA interventions for women and other vulnerable groups have not been possible. The project has, however, stressed women's participation in training and capacity-building events, reaching a participatory level of 35-42 per cent.
- 73. Investments made in road infrastructure, irrigation and water supply have a direct impact on both men and women and indirectly improve women's quality of life through reduced drudgery, etc. However, there has been no direct analysis on the impact of such investments on women and other vulnerable groups. Furthermore, under the component of "private-sector development", MADA was to enhance

- capacity-building through support for national educational institutions and technical training of women and youth, but this has not been achieved.
- One of the key project gender indicators was ¹⁹ equal gender opportunities for: representation on the MADA Executive Board; savers, borrowers and clients/shareholders of MAFF/the new bank; SIPs; and participants in district and national mountain area forums. In reality, women have been underrepresented on MADA's Executive Board of Directors where only two out of 11 members are women. Women's participation in the mountain area commune councils remains very limited, and as a result, gender issues and women's concerns are rarely considered. Though FORAs were designed to provide broad-based representation of local communities with at least 20 per cent women members, they did not reach near to this level and concerns of women were rarely addressed. The threshold for women beneficiaries under mini-grants was set at a modest level of 26 per cent; however, only 22 per cent of the beneficiaries were women and, similarly, 18.6 per cent of FAF-DC borrowers were women.
- Women's role and position in decision-making bodies and civil society is closely related to their access to finance, rights (especially property and land ownership) and economic empowerment. SDRMA was able to meet the targets in terms of capacity development. Operating in the challenging male-dominated environment typical of mountain areas, SDRMA was unable to overcome local custom and gender prejudice in terms of equal representation and voice. Gender equality and women's empowerment is rated moderately satisfactory (4).

Performance of partners D.

- **Review of past recommendations.** Several issues reported in the PCR and in this PPA had already been identified by the Technical Review Committee (TRC) in 2005²⁰ and by the evaluation of SDRMA's predecessor project in 2008.²¹
- 77. IFAD's internal Technical Review Committee. The following comments were made by the TRC at the time of SDRMA preparation: "The poor are largely indirect beneficiaries and they risk being either left out, or at least do not benefit equally, unless specific measures are pursued to include them." The TRC noted that "the risk exists that IFAD, in spite of its avowed priorities and mandate, is essentially moving MAFF and MADA permanently away from serving the poorer communities in the mountainous areas of Albania". It was recommended that provision should be made for improved targeting and more meaningful institutional change of MADA. The TRC further wrote that "there is no strategy or assurance provided that the responsible institutions (MAFF and MADA) will give women equal opportunity, even if they are potentially interested. Youth have received even less attention, although they are acknowledged to be the poorest people in Albania". It was therefore recommended to define gender strategies for MAFF and MADA. Regarding MADA, the TRC noted that "MADA is expected to adjust its mandate from an implementing agency to one that plays a greater facilitation, multisectoral promotional and resource mobilization, catalytic role, focussing on support to the private, commercial sector". Recommendations were then made to support organizational change at MADA.
- IOE evaluation of Mountain Areas Development Programme (SDRMA's predecessor project). IOE pointed out a lack of follow up to ensure the full implementation of earlier recommendations which addressed: (1) the need for more efforts to prepare exit strategies from MAFF; (2) the lack of M&E; (3) doubts concerning the quality of data at MADA; (4) the lack of budget to maintain infrastructure; (5) the absence of Brucellosis control after vaccinations were

²¹ IFAD, IOE, Mountain Areas Development Programme, completion evaluation, 2008.

¹⁹ IFAD, Report and Recommendation of the President, December 2005, pg. 14.

²⁰ IFAD, Technical Review Committee No. 28/05/PN: SDRMA, 2005.

- completed; (6) the lack of sustained and intense pressure by MADA and the national FORA on central government budget priorities which probably prevented any impact; and (7) the absence of conclusive evidence of MADA's lobbying efforts on more effective allocation of resources to mountain areas.
- Performance of IFAD. Some issues raised in this PPA and in the PCR were 79. pursued during supervision missions, but subsequent monitoring, learning and reorienting of the project was not well informed. The M&E was not reinforced (although this need was repeatedly stressed under several supervision reports), and no MTR was carried out (and no reason was found for this in the documents consulted). The Albania portfolio has been continuously implemented by the same institutions (MADA and MAFF/FAF-DC) for over a decade, with many similar shortcomings. By working exclusively with these two institutions, IFAD put all of its eggs in the same two baskets. Furthermore, new projects have been initiated before previous ones were completed, and it is unclear how well the learning process was internalized (e.g. SDRMA was prepared [13 December 2005] and started [14 February 2007] before the completion of MADP [30 September 2007], and MMP was started before the completion of SDRMA). As a result, there has been overlap between projects, in terms of outputs and beneficiaries; the PPA witnessed cases that benefitted from both SDRMA and MMP support, leading to cumulative assistance and subsidies and likely instances of double counting. Although preparatory documents state that IFAD does not want to entrust the implementation of its projects in Albania to a project implementation unit for reasons of sustainability, the fact is that MADA, originally established as a project implementation unit by IFAD, has not evolved and has remained dependent upon IFAD for its funding and survival. As also noted by the PCR, project design has been unduly complicated with grandiose nomenclature difficult to understand, even while the end products benefitting the rural beneficiaries are fairly straightforward. Finally, the frequent changes in IFAD country programme manager for Albania affected the last years of the project. Understandably, each new country programme manager needs time to become familiar with the country and to understand project complexities, and then will inevitably introduce his or her own emphases.
- 80. The following key questions listed in the IFAD/IOE Evaluation Manual to assess the performance of IFAD are viewed as inadequately implemented: (1) Were specific efforts made to incorporate the lessons and recommendations from previous independent evaluations in project design and implementation?; (2) Did IFAD adequately integrate comments made by its quality enhancement and quality assurance processes?; (3) Did IFAD (and the Government) take the initiative to suitably modify project design (if required) during implementation in response to any major changes in the context, especially during the MTR?; (4) Was prompt action taken to ensure the timely implementation of recommendations stemming from the supervision and implementation support missions, including the MTR?; and (5) Did IFAD undertake the necessary follow up to resolve any implementation bottlenecks?.
- 81. Based on the above, the PPA rated IFAD's performance as moderately unsatisfactory (3).
- 82. **Performance of the Government of Albania.** The Government aims at having geographically balanced development of the country and has emphasized the development of mountainous areas to this effect. It provided a supportive environment for SDRMA through preparation of policies and strategies (i.e. the Growth and Poverty Reduction Strategy, later renamed the National Strategy for Socio-Economic Development (NSSED), which has created suitable business conditions, employment opportunities for the poor, empowerment of the poor

through their involvement in the political process and increased investments in education and health). ²² A Policy Agenda for Socio–Economic Development of 2001 covered issues related to governance and institutional development, including real decentralization that enabled local government units to prepare development programmes and action plans as independent entities. A law on SMEs has been adopted to enable the private sector to become a driving force to promote the establishment and growth of SMEs by supporting business start-ups and encouraging investment in productive enterprises. The Government demonstrated ownership on SDRMA goals and objectives in line with its own policies.

- 83. However, the Government has not taken measures to enforce and implement an M&E system during the course of several IFAD-supported projects. Supervision missions do not report any proactive decision-making or management by the Government, nor was the SDRMA Steering Committee playing its role in reorienting the project or enforcing required changes.
- 84. The Government's macro-political changes during and beyond the SDRMA implementation period affected the appointment of senior management positions, creating delays and a lack of continuation/records of institutional memory. Even though it had been agreed in 2007 to transform MADA into the National Agency for Regional Development (NARD), which would have been responsible for the implementation of the Government's Regional Development Cross-cutting Strategy (RDCS), and to have it become the future Managing Authority for the European Union Instrument for Pre-accession (IPA), this transformation has not taken place. In this context, the Government was responsible for the necessary legal transformation, the staffing changes in line with the restructuring and for engaging NARD as the future Managing Authority for IPA and the Structural Funds, 23 measures that have not been implemented.
- 85. The Government and IFAD agreed on the mission of FAF-DC to contribute to the economic growth of the mountain areas by providing their clients access to suitable and sustainable financial services.²⁴ Although the Government decided against the transformation of MAFF/FAF-DC into a banking institution shortly after the project started, there was no revision of the institutional objective of the transformation of FAF-DC. Despite attempts, privatization of FAF-DC has not yet occurred, and the Government has expressed renewed interest to sell at least 51 per cent of FAF-DC share capital to private investors.²⁵
- 86. The lack of clarity of the Government's views, guidance and decisions with regard to the roles and functions of MADA, MAFF/FAF-DC and FORA, especially in relation to other similar institutions in the country, has not been an enabling factor. Uncertainty about the role and positioning of FAF-DC and MADA, which were the foundation and core of SDRMA, remained until 2014, making future prospects more fragile.
- 87. Based on the points above, the PPA concludes that several key questions listed in the IFAD/IOE Evaluation Manual to assess the government have been insufficiently enforced (i.e. policy guidance to the project management; modification of project design; timely implementation of recommendations from supervision and MTR; effective M&E put in place for critical decision-making; exit strategy planning). The PPA rates the Government's performance as moderately unsatisfactory (3).
- 88. **Other cofinancers**: No documents have been found relating to activities of the other cofinancers (OPEC Fund for International Development and the Council of

²³ SDRMA baseline survey, pg. 20.

²² SDRMA- PCR Report pg. 5.

²⁴ FAF-DC impact assessment report.

²⁵ SDRMA- PCR, pg. 20.

Europe Development Bank) to monitor or assess project progress, and so it appears that they have delegated all the follow up and reporting to IFAD.

E. Overall project achievement

- 89. Overall project achievements did not meet all expectations. Apart from being overly complex, project design failed to take into account critical issues and recommendations raised during former project evaluations and IFAD preparation reviews. As a result, SDRMA comprised a mix of poorly targeted project interventions that were not accessible to the intended beneficiaries (i.e. poor people and women). The implicit theory of change was that the grants and loans provided would lead to: (1) replication by other farmers and villagers; (2) more investments in mountain areas; and (3) backward linkages through income and job creation among indirect beneficiaries who would expand their production or start to work for the direct beneficiaries. As these results have not been measured, even though supervision missions repeatedly requested proper impact assessments, any discussion on the effects of SDRMA remains open to speculation.
- 90. With a combination of infrastructure grants (e.g. for irrigation), individual grants (e.g. for drip irrigation) and possible loans, SDRMA has most likely impacted the lives of the direct beneficiaries (some of whom also benefitted from additional IFAD financial support through MMP as the PPA mission witnessed). The replication of this combination of support is very doubtful, as is the similarity of the effects produced.
- 91. Lack of appropriate M&E and the absence of MTR disabled corrective measures. Important issues were not followed up by MADA, the Project Steering Committee or IFAD supervision throughout implementation. Sustainability of the national institutions supported over many years by IFAD are at risk, for neither MADA or FAF-DC have evolved into the strong and influential national/regional leaders in mountain area development as had been planned.
- 92. Experiences in community empowerment and institutional development showed promise through the establishment of FORA and especially participative commune LAPs which hopefully will be retained and further strengthened. Business entrepreneurs successfully used project grants to expand their operations and incomes, but with limited impact on intended poor beneficiaries. Similarly, in the case of FAF-DC, direct loans to SME beneficiaries were successful and reportedly led to creation of some 28,000 incremental full- and part-time jobs, although the poverty status of those employed was not established. Small-scale economic infrastructure investments were generally successful and responsive to community priorities.
- 93. The overall project achievement rating is moderately satisfactory (4).

Key points

- Overall project achievements did partially meet expectations and are rated moderately satisfactory. Design failed to take into account critical issues and recommendations raised in earlier evaluations and IFAD preparation reviews. As a result, SDRMA interventions were poorly targeted and not accessible to the intended poor beneficiaries.
- M&E, especially of MADA-implemented components, was poorly planned and executed
 with the result that rigorous poverty impact data linked to logframe indicators were
 unavailable. Further, in the absence of an MTR, key targeting issues were not
 identified and rectified in the course of implementation.
- Sustainability is rated moderately unsatisfactory because after many years of IFAD support, neither MADA nor FAF-DC have evolved into strong and influential national/regional leaders in mountain area development as was planned. MADA has remained essentially a project implementation unit, and FAF-DC has not developed into a sustainable private institution. Their sustainability is very uncertain.
- Poverty impact is rated moderately satisfactory. Although direct beneficiaries of SDRMA (MADA and FAF-DC) have benefitted, the number of people reached by MADA is limited. Further, there is little evidence of trickle-down or replication, and so poverty reduction impact attributable to SDRMA is limited. The continued lack of agricultural credit services accessible to small-scale poor farmer households remains a critical constraint to future mountain area development and poverty alleviation.

IV. Conclusions and recommendations

A. Conclusions

- 94. **SDRMA has demonstrated the relevance of Local Action Plans** to prioritize investment needs at the commune level in a participatory manner. The establishment of LAPs has been a valuable community development process. The FORA innovation has, at times, offered an encouraging model, in terms of galvanizing joint private- and public-sector involvement in local development and as a means for further development into LAPs.
- 95. Improved rural roads and rehabilitated irrigation are high priorities in all commune LAPs and give socio-economic benefits to groups of villagers.

 Returns to irrigation investment should be high due to increased crop intensity and productivity and significant opportunities to rehabilitate large abandoned irrigation systems at a reasonable cost. Small-scale infrastructural works were successful in meeting community priority needs. The issue of funding the maintenance of infrastructure is to be addressed by involving all the concerned stakeholders.
- 96. Alleviating key constraints to the development of specific value chains through investment loans and grants could be successful to enhance incomes, employment and entrepreneurship. There appears to be further potential for product development and commercialization, especially considering Albania's EU accession process, the support instruments becoming available and the market represented by the EU.
- 97. **There is insufficient evidence on the extent to which the rural poor benefitted**. Design was deficient in that project delivery instruments did not prove
 to be appropriate tools with which to directly or indirectly target the poor. The
 implicit theory of change²⁶ whereby examples of grants and loans would
 successfully enhance employment and income and lead to significant replication by
 non-beneficiaries or induce increased investments in mountain areas did not take
 place. The few cases of entrepreneurial success are not sufficient to address the

²⁶ The President's Report writes, for instance, that the project aims at demonstrating multiplier effects of small-scale economic infrastructure investment financed other than by SDRMA.

issue of the outmigration of the young workforce from mountain areas, an issue raised in every village visited and witnessed by significant areas of uncultivated arable land. Without restitution of a strong labour, future agricultural growth will be impeded.

- 98. Though women play major roles in agricultural and livestock production and benefit from the SDRMA training programme, they are still largely excluded from equal representation and access to instruments/organizations of governance, such as the MADA Executive Board of Directors, FORAs, commune councils and the consultation processes for LAPs.
- 99. **Partner institutions were deficient in knowledge management and learning processes** as several issues which were clearly flagged in the evaluation of the predecessor project and in the TRC of 2005 were not addressed in project design or in implementation. This deficiency strongly impacted on the results achieved under SDRMA and was further exacerbated by poor M&E and the failure to conduct an MTR. The absence of effective monitoring and evaluation and lack of direct and indirect incremental impact data is a serious gap, limiting both the assessment of project performance and management's ability to identify issues and diagnose corrective actions promptly.
- 100. After 14 years of IFAD and MADA involvement in mountain area development, it is of concern that an effective mountain area development agency has not emerged, that the future roles of both key institutions (FAF-DC and MADA) are uncertain and that there are no apparent exit strategies.
- 101. The continued lack of agricultural credit services appropriate to service the majority of small-scale poor farmer households remains a critical constraint to future mountain area development, and there is no sign of resolution to this issue.

B. Recommendations

- 102. **Recommendation 1.** The potential role of the communes in enhancing local development warrants greater attention. The participatory planning process at local levels (LAPs), which SDRMA successfully implemented, should be further used in the context of the new territorial division of Albania which will be put in place in 2015. The participatory planning should be enhanced to specifically give women an equal voice in prioritizing needs and making decisions. The local economic infrastructure prioritized through LAPs should be further rehabilitated and enhanced through public funding, but with the need to: account for poverty and gender impact in selecting infrastructure to be funded; and address and ensure the issue of maintenance before funding is granted. For these economic infrastructures, new territorial reforms need to also be taken into account in view of market access. These are valuable benefits for local mountain area development which the country should make use of and pursue in the context of the EU accession process.
- 103. Recommendation 2. The market orientation, value chain analyses and funding to address critical constraints for producers and SMEs are other approaches which should be scaled up in a simplified form, as there are further potential benefits for the mountain areas population. This, however, requires a differentiated approach in terms of targeting for gender equality and funding according to the poverty level of the direct beneficiaries, as the poorer population would require grants with minimal contribution requirements, whereas better-off beneficiaries could assume loans. Implementation of such a differentiated approach needs to be carefully considered based on experiences elsewhere, as this is not straightforward. Also, this approach should be developed in the context of EU accession preparation, as relevant instruments might become available.
- 104. **Recommendation 3.** In light of past failures to establish effective national institutions to formulate and manage mountain area programmes and to provide

effective rural banking services, new options have to be researched and considered by the Government, in the context of institutional experiences in recent years and in view of the EU pre-accession preparations. ²⁷ SDRMA's positive experiences, noted in the first two recommendations, should be capitalized upon. Mountain areas financing options are urgently needed to target poor farmers or operators with entrepreneurial potential.

- 105. **Recommendation 4.** Targeting poor areas is required but not sufficient to reach poor households. IFAD should make a strong effort to first understand the characteristics of the poor people and be clear from the start about how they can and will benefit from a project being designed. If poor people are to benefit only indirectly, then their proportion among the beneficiaries should be specified in the President's Report and progress in reaching them should be closely monitored and targeting should be adjusted if needed.
- 106. **Recommendation 5**. Economic empowerment of women at the level of farm enterprises and SMEs should be pursued vigorously. Efforts to increase women's capacity and build their levels of institutional representation and overall inclusion in terms of decision-making and governance are likely to steadily lead to changes in gender relations in the rural mountainous areas.
- 107. **Recommendation 6**. IFAD should make M&E a condition for loan approval, which is also a conclusion that NEN has reached in its 2014 portfolio review. This implies building capacity and setting a baseline with and without intervention from the very start, in year zero. It is also necessary for the implementers to report to the Steering Committee every six months on progress and outcome indicators, with follow-up decisions from the Committee, documented in the local language and in English, and effectively carry out a midterm review.

_

²⁷ For instance, integrated into the Ministry for Agriculture, Rural Development and Water Administration payment agency as a compact unit for mountain area policy development and coordination, with more direct implementation decentralized to new municipalities.

Rating comparison

Criteria	IFAD-PMD rating ^a	PPA rating ^b	Rating disconnect
Project performance			
Relevance	4	3	-1
Effectiveness	4	3	-1
Efficiency	4	4	0
Project performance ^c	4.00	3.33	-0.66
Rural poverty impact			
Household income and assets	4	4	0
Human and social capital and empowerment	4	4	0
Food security and agricultural productivity	4	4	0
Natural resources, environment and climate change	4	4	0
Institutions and policies	4	3	-1
Rural poverty impact ^d	4	4	0
Other performance criteria			
Sustainability	4	3	-1
Innovation and scaling up	5	4	-1
Gender equality and women's empowerment	5	4	-1
Overall project achievement ^e	4	4	0
Performance of partners ^f			
IFAD	4	3	-1
Government	4	3	-1
Average net disconnect			-0.61

^a Rating scale: 1 = highly unsatisfactory; 2 = unsatisfactory; 3 = moderately unsatisfactory; 4 = moderately satisfactory; 5 = satisfactory; 6 = highly satisfactory.

Ratings of the project completion report quality

	PMD rating	IOE PCRV rating	Net disconnect
Scope	6	6	0
Quality (methods, data, participatory process)	5	4	-1
Lessons	3	3	0
Candour	5	4	-1

Scope: The PCR covers all important elements of the project bringing together all the information on outputs produced and figures available. Rated 6 similarly as PMD.

Quality: The PCR did not use the original objectives to qualify the project. So called 'impact assessment' surveys have been quoted without relativizing the reported figures by discussing the methods used or the sample size. These figures have thereafter been further used in the NEN Portfolio Performance Report, providing an overly positive report on the results and impact. This is why the rating provided is 4 instead of 5.

Lessons: the PPA concurs with the PMD rating that lessons have not been drawn in the PCR.

Candour: The PCR does not critically discuss the lack of causality between the outputs which have been reported and outcomes which have not been measured. This is why the PPA rating is 4.

^b The PCR included its own ratings which slightly differ from those provided by PMD. This is unusual as PCRs should have only one rating which is that of PMD.

^c Arithmetic average of ratings for relevance, effectiveness and efficiency.

^d This is not an average of ratings of individual impact domains.

^e This is not an average of ratings of individual evaluation criteria but an overarching assessment of the project, drawing upon the rating for relevance, effectiveness, efficiency, rural poverty impact, sustainability, innovation and scaling up, and gender.

^f The rating for partners' performance is not a component of the overall project achievement rating.

Basic programme data

			Approval	(US\$ m)	Actual	(US\$ m)
Region	Near East, North Africa and Europe (NEN)	Total project costs		24.254		23.349
Country	Albania	IFAD loan and percentage of total			7.619	32.6%
Loan number	684-AL	Borrower			2.028	8.7%
Type of project (subsector)	Rural Development	Cofinancier 1 (OPEC Fund for International Development)			3.952	16.9%
Financing type	Loan Grant	Cofinancier 2 (Council of Europe Development Bank)			6.580	28.2%
Lending terms [*]	Highly concessional					
Date of approval	13-Dec-2006					
Date of loan signature	20-Jun-2006	Beneficiaries			3.170	13.6%
Date of effectiveness	14-Feb-2007	Other sources				
Loan closure extensions	1 year, from 30-Sep- 2012 to 30-Sep-2013	Direct: 12,058 (9 440 men + 2 618 women) Indirect: 34 682 (substantial overlapping with direct beneficiaries)				
Country programme managers	Ms Annabelle Lhommeau (current) Mr Patrick Herlant Ms Dinah Saleh Mr Abdelaziz Merzouk Mr Lorenzo Coppola Mr Hening Pedersen	Loan closing date	30-S	ep-2012	30-S	Sep-2013
Regional	Khalida Bouzar, 01/05/2012-present Various Officers-in- Charge, August 2011- May 2012: Nadim Khouri, 08/07/2008-20/08/2011 Mona Bishay, Sept.				Not	
director(s)	2004-July 2008	Midterm review			implem	ented
Responsible officer for project performance assessment	Mr Pradeep Itty	IFAD loan disbursement at project completion (%)			97.19%	, o
Project performance assessment quality control panel	Mr Ashwani Muthoo Ms Fumiko Nakai	Date of the project completion report			25-Nov	·-2013

Source: SDRMA project completion report, 25 November 2013.

^{*} There are four types of lending terms: (i) special loans on highly concessional terms, free of interest but bearing a service charge of three fourths of 1 per cent (0.75%) per annum and having a maturity period of 40 years, including a grace period of 10 years; (ii) loans on hardened terms, bearing a service charge of three fourths of 1per cent (0.75%) per annum and having a maturity period of 20 years, including a grace period of 10 years; (iii) loans on intermediate terms, with a rate of interest per annum equivalent to 50 per cent of the variable reference interest rate and a maturity period of 20 years, including a grace period of five years; (iv) loans on ordinary terms, with a rate of interest per annum equivalent to 100 per cent (100%) of the variable reference interest rate, and a maturity period of 15-18 years, including a grace period of three years.

Terms of reference

I. Background

- 1. The Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD (IOE) will undertake a project performance assessment (PPA) of the Programme for Sustainable development in Rural Mountain Areas (SDRMA.) The PPA is a project-level evaluation aiming to: (i) provide an independent assessment of the overall results of projects; and (ii) generate findings and recommendations for the design and implementation of on-going and future operations within the country.
- 2. A PPA is conducted as a next step after a Project Completion Report Validation (PCRV). PCRV performs the following functions: (i) independent verification of the analytical quality of the project completion report; (ii) independent review of project performance and results through desk review; and (iii) extrapolation of key substantive findings and lessons learnt for further synthesis. The PCRV consists of a desk review of the project completion report and other available reports and documents. A PPA includes a country visit in order to complement the PCRV findings and fill in information gaps identified by the PCRV.
- 3. The PPA applies the evaluation criteria outlined in the IFAD Evaluation Manual. In view of the time and resources available, the PPA is generally not expected to undertake quantitative surveys. The PPA rather adds analysis based on interviews at IFAD headquarters, interactions with stakeholders in the country including project beneficiaries, and direct observations in the field. As such it relies necessarily on the data available from the project monitoring and evaluation system.
- **Country context.** Albania is a middle-income country that has made enormous 4. strides in establishing a credible, multi-party democracy and market economy over the last two decades. Before the global financial crisis, Albania was one of the fastest-growing economies in Europe, accompanied by rapid reductions in poverty. However, after 2008 average growth halved and macroeconomic imbalances in the public and external sectors emerged. Between 2002 and 2008, poverty in the country fell by half (to about 12.4 per cent) but in 2012 it increased again to 14.3 per cent. Unemployment increased from 12.5 per cent in 2008 to 16.9 per cent in 2013, with youth unemployment reaching 26.9 per cent. Albania's labour market has undergone dramatic shifts over the last decade, contributing to productivity growth. Formal non-agricultural employment in the private sector more than doubled between 1999 and 2013, fuelled largely by foreign investment. Emigration and urbanization brought a structural shift away from agriculture and toward industry and service, allowing the economy to begin producing a variety of services - ranging from banking to telecommunications and tourism. Despite this shift, agriculture remains one of the largest and most important sectors in Albania. Agriculture is a main source of employment and income - especially in the country's rural areas - and represents around 20 per cent of GDP while accounting for about half of total employment. Albania's agricultural sector continues to face a number of challenges, however, including small farm size and land fragmentation, poor infrastructure, market limitations, limited access to credit and grants, and inadequate rural institutions.
- 5. **Project description**. The goal of the programme is to increase household incomes in Albania's mountain areas, particularly among the poorer rural population. The overall objective of the programme is to achieve: (a) additional resource mobilization in and for the mountain areas; (b) accelerated economic growth and

-

¹ World Bank. http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/albania/overview

poverty reduction; and (c) strengthened abilities of local institutions and organizations to influence and support private- and public-sector investment. The programme area covered 11 districts with greater than 80 per cent of their area classed as mountainous and ten districts with 50-80 per cent of their area classed as mountainous. The gross programme area holds a population of about 1.7 million or about half the total national population, and encompasses a large majority of the rural poor. The ultimate target group for SDRMA is underemployed and unemployed rural men and women, small and medium sized farm holders and rural entrepreneurs.

II. Methodology

- 6. **Objectives.** The main objectives of the PPA are to: (i) assess the results of the programme; and (ii) generate findings and recommendations for the design and implementation of on-going and future operations in Albania.
- 7. **Scope**. The PPA will take account of the preliminary findings of the PCRV and further desk review issues emerging from interviews at IFAD headquarters, and a focused mission to the country for the purpose of generating a comprehensive, evidence-based evaluation. However, the PPA will not need to examine or reexamine the full spectrum of programme activities, achievements and drawbacks, but will focus on selected key issues. Furthermore, subject to the availability of time and budgetary resources, due attention will be paid to filling in the evaluative information gaps of the PCR and other programme documents.
- 8. **Evaluation criteria.** In line with the evaluation criteria outlined in IOE's Evaluation Manual (2009), added evaluation criteria (2010)² and IOE Guidelines for PCRV and PPA (January 2012), the key evaluation criteria applied in this PPA will include:
 - (i) Relevance, which is assessed both in terms of alignment of project objectives with country and IFAD policies for agriculture and rural development and the needs of the rural poor, as well as project design features geared to the achievement of project objectives;
 - (ii) Effectiveness, which measures the extent to which the project's immediate objectives were achieved, or are expected to be achieved, taking into account their relative importance;
 - (iii) Efficiency, which indicates how economically resources/inputs are converted into results;
 - (iv) Rural poverty impact, which is defined as the changes that have occurred or are expected to occur in the lives of the rural poor (whether positive or negative, direct or indirect, intended or unintended) as a results of development interventions. Five impact domains are employed to generate a composite indication of rural poverty impact: household income and assets; human and social capital and empowerment; food security and agricultural productivity; natural resources, environment and climate change; and institutions and policies;
 - (v) Sustainability, indicating the likely continuation of net benefits from a development intervention beyond the phase of external funding support. It also includes an assessment of the likelihood that actual and anticipated results will be resilient to risks beyond the project's life;
 - (vi) Pro-poor innovation and scaling up, assessing the extent to which IFAD development interventions have introduced innovative approaches to rural poverty reduction and the extent to which these interventions have been (or

-

² Gender, climate change, and scaling up.

- are likely to be) replicated and scaled up by government, private sector and other agencies;
- (vii) Gender equality and women's empowerment. This criterion is related to the relevance of design in terms of gender equality and women's empowerment, the level of resources committed, and changes promoted by the project; and
- (viii) Besides, the performance of partners, including the performance of IFAD and the Government, will be assessed on an individual basis, with a view to the partners' expected role and responsibility in the project life cycle.
- 9. **Data collection.** The PPA will build on the initial findings of the PCRV. In addition, interviews with relevant stakeholders will be conducted both at IFAD headquarters and in Albania. During the mission to Albania, additional primary and secondary data will be collected in order to reach an independent assessment of performance and results. Data collection methods will mostly include qualitative participatory techniques. The methods deployed will consist of individual and group interviews with beneficiaries, and direct observations. The PPA will also make use where applicable of additional data available through the programme's monitoring and evaluation (M&E) system. Triangulation will be applied to verify findings emerging from different information sources.
- 10. Stakeholders' participation. In compliance with the Evaluation Policy of 2011, the main programme stakeholders will be involved throughout the PPA. This will ensure that the key concerns of the stakeholders are taken into account, that the evaluators fully understand the context in which the programme was implemented, and that opportunities and constraints faced by the implementing institutions are identified. Regular interaction and communication will be established with IFAD's Near East, North Africa and Europe Division (NEN) and with the Government of Albania. Formal and informal opportunities will be explored during the process for the purpose of discussing findings, lessons and recommendations.

III. Evaluation process

- 11. In all, the PPA will involve five phases: desk work; country work; report drafting and peer review; receipt of comments on the draft PPA report from NEN and the Government; and the final phase of communication and dissemination.
- 12. **Desk work phase**. The PCRV and further desk review provide initial findings and identify key issues to be investigated by the PPA.
- 13. **Country work phase.** The PPA mission is scheduled for Sept. 2014. Mission members will interact with key Government officials, local authorities, MADA, FAF-DC and FORA staff and beneficiaries. At the end of the mission, a brief will be provided to the IFAD partner ministry(ies), followed by a wrap-up meeting in Tirana, the capital city of Albania, to summarize the preliminary findings and discuss key strategic and operational issues.
- 14. **Report drafting and peer review.** At the conclusion of the field visit, a draft PPA report will be prepared and submitted to IOE internal peer review for quality assurance.
- 15. **Comments by NEN and the Government.** The PPA report will be shared with NEN and thereafter with the Government for comments. IOE will finalize the report following receipt of the Government's comments.
- 16. The final report will be presented to the Evaluation Committee (EC) of the Board in early 2015. The **IFAD Management will prepare a written response** to the PPA, which will include their agreement or otherwise to adopt and implement the recommendations specifically addressed to the Fund in a timely manner. The IFAD Management Response will also be shared with the EC at the same time when members discuss the final impact evaluation report. The implementation of the

- agreed recommendations will be traced through the President's Report on the Implementation Status and Management Actions (PRISMA) on evaluations recommendations, presented to the EC and the Board annually.
- 17. **Communication and dissemination.** The final report, which includes the IFAD Management response, will be disseminated among key stakeholders and the evaluation report published by IOE, both online and in print.

IV. Key issues for further analysis

- 18. The IOE Selectivity Criteria were used to decide to conduct a PPA following the PCRV. The following points were considered in particular as determining:
 - a) Information gaps: although the Programme appears quite successful to the PCR, there is little evidence on impact as indicators were not measured and the M&E was not carried out.
 - b) The approach of consistently building upon past IFAD experience which focussed on the poorer mountainous regions while building up local institutions to implement the Programme should hold lessons for other countries or situations.
 - c) Although a logframe with indicators was available from the start, there was a lack of M&E and impact measurement. This questions the usefulness of M&E to steer the Programme and what needs to be done to effectively implement M&E, and measure and document results for learning and accountability.
- 19. Based on the desk review the proposed areas for further analysis will enable IOE to make a more conclusive assessment of the Programme. The following key issues will be further investigated:
- 20. **Targeting.** The PPA will identify those features of the SDRMA approach that made it relevant to poverty reduction cum targeting and the development of the mountain areas in view of the structural changes taking place in Albania. Also, it will be assessed what lessons the SDRMA's approach holds for other IFAD-funded initiatives and for other donors in the country and in the region at large.
- 21. **Gender.** According to the PCR, women are the backbone of subsistence farming which is often carried out in conjunction with agro-processing, crafts and other income generating activities. Based on this, the PPA will examine the pertinence of SDRMA focalising the gender approach on the participation level of women (20 to 40 per cent) as beneficiaries. The PPA will look into changes in gender outcomes and effects on the environment that surrounds and conditions women's choices (structure), and will examine changes in gender power relations.
- 22. **Effectiveness.** Although the PCR points out to the lack of quantitative data on actual adoption of technologies, actual changes in agricultural production or actual changes in enterprise revenues and household income, it states that the achievements show that SDRMA has attained, to a very large extent, its development objectives and was therefore largely effective. The PPA mission will be examining selectively certain reported achievements such as Local Action Plans/Strategic Development Plans, value added chains, Small Scale Economic Infrastructure and the functioning of FORA.
- 23. **Institutional sustainability.** The mission team will assess the institutional impact in terms of sustainability of the structures introduced by SDRMA, beyond the completion of the project. This should, in particular, deepen a conclusion of the PCR which stated that the programme design did not pay due attention to the possibilities of MADA developing into a specialised regional organisation and MAFF developing into fully fledged commercial bank. Because a change in the Government of Albania took place in Sept. 2013 just before the PCR was performed, the intentions of the newly formed Government were not yet known

with regards to the future of the key institution responsible for the implementation (MADA). The PPA will finally discuss the reasons why M&E appears to have been difficult to set up and what improvements or simplifications would be required to ensure a system which is actually used to steer the project and to convincingly prove results and impact.

V. Evaluation team

24. The PPA mission will be composed of Mr Michael Macklin (agriculturalist/agriculture services specialist), IOE Consultant and Ms Valbona Ylli (agriculture and gender specialist), IOE Consultant. Dr Pradeep Itty, IOE senior evaluation officer, is overall responsible for the PPA and the two consultants will directly report to him. Ms Laure Vidaud, Evaluation Assistant, will provide research and administrative support.

VI. Background documents

General

- IFAD (2009). Evaluation Manual. Methodology and processes.
- IOE (2012). Guidelines for the Project Completion Report Validation (PCRV) and Project Performance Assessment (PPA).
- IFAD (2011). IFAD Evaluation Policy.
- Various IFAD Policies and Strategies, in particular, Strategic Framework (2007-10) and (2011-2015), Targeting Policy (2008), Gender Equity and Women Empowerment.
- IFAD (2013). Project Completion Report of the Programme for Sustainable development in Rural Mountain Areas (SDRMA)

IFAD documents - country and project specific:

- Albania: IFAD Country Strategic Opportunities Papers (2005)
- IFAD, Report and Recommendation of the President, Albania, Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Mountain Areas (2005)
- Project Loan Agreement (2006) and Amendments (18.6.2008; 26.11.2008; 22.12.2011)
- Supervision Mission Aide Memoire and Reports
- Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Mountain Areas Project Completion Report Validation (2013)
- SDRMA 'Baseline Survey' Final Report, Tirana RDA (2008?)
- SDRMA and MMP Outcomes and Impact Assessment Report (April 2011)
- SDRMA, Supporting the development of LEADER-LIKE organizations (FORA), October 2011
- Impact Assessment SDRMA and MMP, Final Report, ACER (April 2013)
- Impact Assessment Report 2012, First Albanian Financial Development Company (April 2013)

Methodological note on project performance assessments

A. What is a project performance assessment?¹

- 1. The project performance assessment (PPA) conducted by the Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD (IOE) entails one mission of 7-10 days² and two mission members.³ PPAs are conducted on a sample of projects for which project completion reports have been validated by IOE, and take account of the following criteria (not mutually exclusive): (i) synergies with forthcoming or ongoing IOE evaluations (e.g. country programme or corporate-level evaluations); (ii) major information gaps in project completion reports (PCRs); (iii) novel approaches; and (iv) geographic balance.
- 2. The objectives of the PPA are to: assess the results and impact of the project under consideration; and (ii) generate findings and recommendations for the design and implementation of ongoing and future operations in the country involved. When the PPA is to be used as an input for a country programme evaluation, this should be reflected at the beginning of the report. The PPA is based on the project completion report validation (PCRV) results, further desk review, interviews at IFAD headquarters, and a dedicated mission to the country, to include meetings in the capital city and field visits. The scope of the PPA is set out in the respective terms of reference.

B. Preparing a PPA

- 3. Based on the results of the PCRV, IOE prepares brief terms of reference (ToR) for the PPA in order to sharpen the focus of the exercise. As in the case of PCRVs, PPAs do not attempt to respond to each and every question contained in the Evaluation Manual. Instead, they concentrate on the most salient facets of the criteria calling for PPA analysis, especially those not adequately explained in the PCRV.
- 4. When preparing a PPA, the emphasis placed on each evaluation criterion will depend both on the PCRV assessment and on findings that emerge during the PPA process. When a criterion or issue is not identified as problematic or in need of further investigation, and no additional information or evidence emerges during the PPA process, the PPA report will re-elaborate the PCRV findings.

Scope of the PPA

PCRV
assessment

PPA ToR:
Emphasis on
selected criteria
and issues are
defined

PPA

PPA
all criteria but
emphasizes selected
criteria and issues

² PPAs are to be conducted within a budget ceiling of US\$25,000.

¹ Extract from the PCRV and PPA Guidelines.

³ Typically, a PPA mission would be conducted by an IOE staff member with the support of a consultant (international or national). An additional (national) consultant may be recruited if required and feasible within the evaluation budget.

⁴ Rather than an approach paper, IOE prepares terms of reference for PPAs. These terms of reference ensure coverage of information gaps, areas of focus identified through PCRVs and comments by the country programme manager, and will concentrate the PPA on those areas. The terms of reference will be included as an annex to the PPA

C. Evaluation criteria

- 5. The PPA is well suited to provide an informed summary assessment of project relevance. This includes assessing the relevance of project objectives and of design. While, at the design stage, project logical frameworks are sometimes succinct and sketchy, they do contain a number of (tacit) assumptions on mechanisms and processes expected to generate the final results. At the post-completion phase, and with the benefit of hindsight, it will be clearer to the evaluators which of these assumptions have proved to be realistic, and which did not hold up during implementation and why.
- 6. For example, the PPA of a project with a major agricultural marketing component may consider whether the project framework incorporated key information on the value chain. Did it investigate issues relating to input and output markets (distance, information, monopolistic power)? Did it make realistic assumptions on post-harvest conservation and losses? In such cases, staff responsible for the PPA will not be expected to conduct extensive market analyses, but might consider the different steps (e.g. production, processing, transportation, distribution, retail) involved and conduct interviews with selected actors along the value chain.
- 7. An assessment of <u>effectiveness</u>, the extent to which a project's overall objectives have been achieved, should be preferably made at project completion, when the components are expected to have been executed and all resources fully utilized. The PPA considers the overall objectives⁵ set out in the final project design document and as modified during implementation. At the same time, it should be flexible enough to capture good performance or under-performance in areas that were not defined as an objective in the initial design but emerged during the course of implementation.
- 8. The PPA mission may interview farmers regarding an extension component, the objective of which was to diffuse a certain agricultural practice (say, adoption of a soil nutrient conservation technique). The purpose here would be to understand whether the farmers found it useful, to what extent they applied it and their perception of the results obtained. The PPA may look into reasons for the farmers' interest in new techniques, and into adoption rates. For example, was the extension message delivered through lectures? Did extension agents use audiovisual tools? Did extension agents engage farmers in interactive and participatory modules? These type of questions help illustrate why certain initiatives have been conducive (or not conducive) to obtaining the desired results.
- 9. The Evaluation Manual suggests methods for assessing <u>efficiency</u>, such as calculating the economic internal rate of return, ⁶ estimating unit costs and comparing them with standards (cost-effectiveness approach), or addressing managerial aspects of efficiency (timely delivery of activities, respect of budget provisions). The documentation used in preparing the PCRV should normally provide sufficient evidence of delays and cost overruns and make it possible to explain why they happened.
- As far as rural poverty <u>impact</u> is concerned, the following domains are contemplated in the Evaluation Manual: (a) household income and assets;

⁵ Overall objectives will be considered as a reference for assessing effectiveness. However, these are not always stated clearly or consistent throughout the documentation. The assessment may be made by component if objectives are defined by components; however the evaluation will try to establish a correspondence between the overall objectives and outputs.

⁶ Colorleting are conserved interval and a conserved int

⁶ Calculating an economic internal rate of return (EIRR) may be challenging for a PPA as it is time consuming and the required high quality data are often not available. The PPA may help verify whether some of the crucial assumptions for EIRR calculation are consistent with field observations. The mission may also help shed light on the cost-effectiveness aspects of efficiency, for example whether, in an irrigation project, a simple upgrade of traditional seasonal flood water canalization systems might have been an option, rather than investing on a complex irrigation system, when access to markets is seriously constrained.

- (b) human and social capital and empowerment; (c) food security and agricultural productivity; (d) natural resources, the environment and climate change; ⁷ and (e) institutions and policies. As shown in past evaluations, IFAD-funded projects generally collect very little data on household or community-level impact indicators. Even when impact data are available, both their quality and the methodological rigour of impact assessments are still questionable. For example, although data report significant increases in household assets, these may be due to exogenous factors (e.g. falling prices of certain commodities; a general economic upturn; households receiving remittances), and not to the project.
- 11. PPAs may help address the "attribution issue" (i.e. establishing to what extent certain results are due to a development intervention rather than to exogenous factors) by:
 - (i) Following the logical chain of the project, identifying key hypotheses and reassessing the plausibility chain; and
 - (ii) Conducting interviews with non-beneficiaries sharing key characteristics (e.g. socio-economic status, livelihood, farming system), which would give the mission an idea of what would have happened without the project (counterfactual).⁸
- 12. When sufficient resources are available, simple data collection exercises (minisurveys) may be conducted by a local consultant prior to the PPA mission. Another non-mutually exclusive option is to spot-check typical data ranges or patterns described in the PCR by means of case studies (e.g. do PCR claims regarding increases in average food-secure months fall within the typical ranges recorded in the field?). It is to be noted that, while data collected by a PPA mission may not be representative in a statistical sense, such data often provide useful reference points and insights. It is important to exercise care in selecting sites for interviews in order to avoid blatant cases of non-beneficiaries profiting from the project.). Sites for field visits are selected by IOE in consultation with the government concerned. Government staff may also accompany the PPA mission on these visits.
- 13. The typical timing of the PPA (1-2 years after project closure) may be useful for identifying factors that enhance or threaten the <u>sustainability</u> of benefits. By that stage, the project management unit may have been disbanded and some of the support activities (technical, financial, organizational) terminated, unless a second phase is going forward or other funding has become available. Typical factors of sustainability (political support, availability of budgetary resources for maintenance, technical capacity, commitment, ownership by the beneficiaries, environmental resilience) can be better understood at the expost stage.
- 14. The PPA also concentrates on IFAD's role with regard to the <u>promotion of innovations and scaling up</u>. For example, it might be observed that some innovations are easily scaled up at low cost (e.g. simple but improved cattle-rearing practices that can be disseminated with limited funding). In other cases, scaling up may involve risks: consider the case of a high-yield crop variety for which market demand is static. Broad adoption of the variety may be beneficial in terms of ensuring food security, but may also depress market prices and thereby reduce sale revenues for many households unless there are other, complementary activities for the processing of raw products.
- 15. The PPA addresses <u>gender equality and women's empowerment</u>, a criterion recently introduced into IFAD's evaluation methodology. This relates to the

⁷ Climate change criterion will be addressed if and when pertinent in the context of the project, as most completed projects evaluated did not integrate this issue into the project design.

⁸ See also the discussion of attribution issues in the section on PCRVs.

⁹ If the PPA is conducted in the context of a country programme evaluation, then the PPA can piggy-back on the CPE and dedicate more resources to primary data collection.

- emphasis placed on gender issues: whether it has been followed up during implementation, including the monitoring of gender-related indicators; and the results achieve.
- 16. Information from the PCRV may be often sufficient to assess the <u>performance of partners</u>, <u>namely</u>, <u>IFAD and the government</u>. The PPA mission may provide further insights, such as on IFAD's responsiveness, if relevant, to implementation issues or problems of coordination among the project implementation unit and local and central governments. The PPA does not assess the performance of cooperating institutions, which now has little or no learning value for IFAD.
- 17. Having completed the analysis, the PPA provides its own ratings in accordance with the evaluation criteria and compares them with PMD's ratings. PPA ratings are final for evaluation reporting purposes. The PPA also rates the quality of the PCR document.
- 18. The PPA formulates short conclusions: a storyline of the main findings. Thereafter, a few key recommendations are presented with a view to following up projects, or other interventions with a similar focus or components in different areas of the country.¹⁰

.

¹⁰ Practices differ among multilateral development banks, including recommendations in PPAs. At the World Bank, there are no recommendations but "lessons learned" are presented in a typical PPA. On the other hand, PPAs prepared by Asian Development Bank include "issues and lessons" as well as "follow-up actions" although the latter tend to take the form of either generic technical guidelines for a future (hypothetical) intervention in the same sector or for an ongoing follow-up project (at Asian Development Bank, PPAs are undertaken at least three years after project closure).

Definition of the evaluation criteria used by IOE

Criteria	Definition ^a
Project performance	
Relevance	The extent to which the objectives of a development intervention are consistent with beneficiaries' requirements, country needs, institutional priorities and partner and donor policies. It also entails an assessment of project design in achieving its objectives.
Effectiveness	The extent to which the development intervention's objectives were achieved, or are expected to be achieved, taking into account their relative importance.
Efficiency	A measure of how economically resources/inputs (funds, expertise, time, etc.) are converted into results.
Rural poverty impact ^b	Impact is defined as the changes that have occurred or are expected to occur in the lives of the rural poor (whether positive or negative, direct or indirect, intended or unintended) as a result of development interventions.
Household income and assets	Household income provides a means of assessing the flow of economic benefits accruing to an individual or group, whereas assets relate to a stock of accumulated items of economic value.
Human and social capital and empowerment	Human and social capital and empowerment include an assessment of the changes that have occurred in the empowerment of individuals, the quality of grassroots organizations and institutions, and the poor's individual and collective capacity.
Food security and agricultural productivity	Changes in food security relate to availability, access to food and stability of access, whereas changes in agricultural productivity are measured in terms of yields.
Natural resources, the environment and climate change	The focus on natural resources and the environment involves assessing the extent to which a project contributes to changes in the protection, rehabilitation or depletion of natural resources and the environment as well as in mitigating the negative impact of climate change or promoting adaptation measures.
Institutions and policies	The criterion relating to institutions and policies is designed to assess changes in the quality and performance of institutions, policies and the regulatory framework that influence the lives of the poor.
Other performance criteria	
Sustainability	The likely continuation of net benefits from a development intervention beyond the phase of external funding support. It also includes an assessment of the likelihood that actual and anticipated results will be resilient to risks beyond the project's life.
Innovation and scaling up	The extent to which IFAD development interventions have: (i) introduced innovative approaches to rural poverty reduction; and (ii) the extent to which these interventions have been (or are likely to be) replicated and scaled up by government authorities, donor organizations, the private sector and others agencies.
Gender equality and women's empowerment	The criterion assesses the efforts made to promote gender equality and women's empowerment in the design, implementation, supervision and implementation support, and evaluation of IFAD-assisted projects.
Overall project achievement	This provides an overarching assessment of the project, drawing upon the analysis made under the various evaluation criteria cited above.
Performance of partners IFAD Government	This criterion assesses the contribution of partners to project design, execution, monitoring and reporting, supervision and implementation support, and evaluation. It also assesses the performance of individual partners against their expected role and responsibilities in the project life cycle.

^a These definitions have been taken from the OECD/DAC *Glossary of Key Terms in Evaluation and Results-Based Management* and from the IFAD Evaluation Manual (2009).
^b The IFAD Evaluation Manual also deals with the "lack of intervention", that is, no specific intervention may have been foreseen or

^b The IFAD Evaluation Manual also deals with the "lack of intervention", that is, no specific intervention may have been foreseen or intended with respect to one or more of the five impact domains. In spite of this, if positive or negative changes are detected and can be attributed in whole or in part to the project, a rating should be assigned to the particular impact domain. On the other hand, if no changes are detected and no intervention was foreseen or intended, then no rating (or the mention "not applicable") is assigned.

List of key persons met

Government

Adela Xhemali, Ministry of Finance, General Director

Arben Kipi, Ministry of Agriculture, Rural Development and Water Administration, Chief of Cabinet

Uarda Hoti, First Albanian Financial Development Company (FAF-DC), Administrator

Elvin Nosi, First Albanian Financial Development Company (FAF-DC), Head of Credit and Risk Management Department

Forcim Kola, First Albanian Financial Development Company (FAF-DC), Heat of Sales, Marketing-Development Department

International and donor institutions

Llazar Korra, Delegation of the European Union in Albania, Agriculture and Environment Programme Manager

Ismail Beka, German Federal Enterprise for International Cooperation(GIZ), Deputy Country Director

Eduard Rumeni, Swiss Development Cooperation (Switzerland), National Programme Officer

Sali Salihi, UNDSS, Security assistant

Drita Dade, World Bank, Senior Project Officer

Non-governmental organizations and associations

Akuila Findiklian, Mountain Areas Development Agency (MADA), Grant and Investment Officer

Alban Qinami, Mountain Areas Development Agency (MADA), Infrastructure Officer

Blerina Doracaj, Mountain Areas Development Agency (MADA), Procurement and Legal Specialist

Flutura Ndreu, Mountain Areas Development Agency (MADA), Grants and Strategic Investment Programme Officer

Natasha Hoda, Mountain Areas Development Agency (MADA), Finance Officer

Roland Bardhil, Mountain Areas Development Agency (MADA), Manager- Policies and Regional Development Sector

Rrustem Strugaj, Mountain Areas Development Agency (MADA), Executive Director

Dhiogjen Kristo, Mountain Association for National FORA (MANF), Executive Director

Jacopo Turini, Oxfam Italia, Project Manager

Bibliography

Programme documents

International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD). <i>Technical Review Committee</i> (TRC) No. 28/05/PN: Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Areas (SDRMA). 2005.
Republic of Albania: Country strategic opportunities paper. 84 th session of the Executive Board. April 2005.
Report and recommendation of the President to the Executive Board on a proposed loan to the Republic of Albania for the Programme for Sustainable Development in Rural Mountain Areas. December 13, 2005.
SDRMA. Programme Loan Agreement between the Republic of Albania and IFAD June 20, 2006.
SDRMA. Appraisal report. March 2007.
SDRMA. Supervision and Implementation Support Mission. January 2008.
SDRMA. Project completion report, main report and appendices 2013.
IFAD-IOE. Mountain Areas Development Programme. Completion evaluation. 2008.
Tomi Treska, Tom Preku. Supporting the Development of LEADER-LIKE (FORA) in Mountain Areas of Albania. October 2012.

General references

- Albanian Centre for Economic Research. *Impact assessment SDRMA and Mountain to Markets Programme (MMP)*. 2011-2012.
- Ministry of Agriculture of the Republic of Albania. *Yearbooks for the Korca Region*. 2008 and 2011.
- World Bank. *Albania Country Overview*.2014. http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/albania/overview

SDRMA updated logical framework

Narrative Summary	Verifiable Indicators (gender differentiated)	Means of Verification	Assumptions/Risks
Goal			radampadrarado
Income of households in mountain area communes increased.	Reduction in percentage of rural poor people living on USD 2/day. Increase in ownership of household assets. Reduction in the prevalence of chronic malnutrition for children under five (stunting, i.e., height for age).	LSMS and/or DHS data, disaggregated by district. Baseline and Impact assessment surveys. INSTAT (Albanian Institute of Statistics) studies. National Human Development Report	
Purpose/Objective		**************************************	
Sustainable regional development programme implemented for the mountain areas that accelerates poverty-reducing economic growth.	 % of costs of development/local plans financed by national government, other investors. Increase of # communes and municipalities which receiving funds for local development projects by third party Increase of # communal and municipal productive and commercial investments in mountain area % of SEIP participants with increased revenue Volume of commercialised products in SIP increased # of business operational after establishment and support by MADA (by type of business). # of full-time equivalent jobs created in new businesses # of new businesses established in 21 districts (by type of business) increased % of working age population employed, particularly vulnerable groups in 21 districts Infrastructure operational and maintained after investment. Increase of# and type of infrastructure financed other than by SDRMA 	Information by local government (Survey, Focus group discussions) Local government budgets. Comparison of local investment strategy with actual investments Periodic Assessment by MADA Regional Manager Rapid surveys of SIP (producer and processors and other) Focus group discussions with SIP participants Periodic Assessment by MADA Business Promoter Rapid surveys of business supported by MADA Baseline, Mid term and completion impact survey on SME	Macro economic and political stability.
	Increase in utilisation of business development services in mountain areas Increase in % of loan approvals by financial institutions for mountain area enterprises	Periodic Assessment by MADA Infrastructure Department Reports by Communes on status of Infrastructure Local government budget Baseline, Mid term and completion impact survey Data from Financial Institutions Local Government budget INSTAT employment data, studies. INSTAT Structural Business	

Outputs	Verifiable Indicators (gender differentiated)	Means of Verification	Assumptions/Risks
ADA operates as a regional development agency capacitating local governments, civil society (including private sector) to plan development and to prioritise and implement investments.	 1.1. MADA restructured to be a EU type Regional Development Agency that explicitly takes into account the needs of the rural poor 1.2. # of development plans defined and published with participation of FORA for districts in line with overall mountain area programme framework 1.3. All professional staff trained on regional and rural development topics according to Agency needs 	Reports on Consultancy Services Annual Assessment of MADA Local government development plans. Local government budgets. Training reports Assessment of Human Resource Development Plan	Adequate professional capacity present in respective organisations to implement activities and for analysis and decision-making. Confidence in business environment sustained or increased among investors in mountain areas.
2.	2.1. # of communes and municipalities with defined development strategies	Survey of communes and	No political interference in selection/ location of supported infrastructure.
ommunes and municipalities strengthened in local and national planning process	supported by LAP 2.2. # of staff trained in local management and governance to attract community based investment 2.3. # of request presented by FORA for local investments approved by local government 2.4. # community priority investments granted	municinalities	
anagement and technical skills of mountain area private sector enhanced.	 3.1. # of SEIP with x no of producer with y no of processor implemented according to design criteria 3.2. # producer and No processor receiving a loan with the amount of y 3.3. # of producer, no processor, trained in (type) activities 3.4. # of farmers tracing and vaccinating cattle against broselosis in Korca region 3.5. # of participants in SEIPs taking up new approaches, by commodity/value chain 3.6. # of full-time equivalent jobs in SEIP process created 3.7. # of beneficiaries benefiting from Technology Innovation Grant and amount/benef. 	Business development services' records (SBCA records and analysis) SIP surveys SIP Record sheets of producer and processor Focus group discussions with SIP participants MADA Networks' case studies (Business Specialist/Business Promoters) Records of vet services by Min Agr. MADA Baseline, Mid-term and Completion survey INSTAT Structural Business Surveys	
4. mall-scale economic infrastructure investment for business and local economic development implemented	4.1. Area (ha) of irrigated land specified by crop rehabilitated or established 4.2. Total water delivered in season correspond to water request 4.3. # of livestock water points constructed/rehabilitated 4.4. # of (Drinking) water systems rehabilitated 4.5. # of beneficiaries benefiting by type of infrastructure	Reports of contractors Report of Regional Officers Assessments of WUAs Case studies of infrastructure investors Field visits of Regional Officers Observation and reports by Local government	







International Fund for Agricultural Development Via Paolo di Dono, 44 - 00142 Rome, Italy Tel: +39 06 54591 - Fax: +39 06 5043463 E-mail: evaluation@ifad.org www.ifad.org/evaluation www.ruralpovertyportal.org

B ifad-un.blogspot.com

f www.facebook.com/ifad instagram.com/ifadnews

www.twitter.com/ifadnews
www.youtube.com/user/ifadTV



IFAD Internal Printing Services